ผลของอาหารต่อการเติบโตและการพัฒนาของอวัยวะสร้างเซลล์สืบพันธุ์ม้าน้ำ Hippocampus sp.



# จุหาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย

บทคัดย่อและแฟ้มข้อมูลฉบับเต็มของวิทยานิพนธ์ตั้งแต่ปีการศึกษา 2554 ที่ให้บริการในคลังปัญญาจุฬาฯ (CUIR) เป็นแฟ้มข้อมูลของนิสิตเจ้าของวิทยานิพนธ์ ที่ส่งผ่านทางบัณฑิตวิทยาลัย

The abstract and full text of theses from the academic year 2011 in Chulalongkorn University Intellectual Repository (CUIR) are the thesis authors' files submitted through the University Graduate School.

วิทยานิพนธ์นี้เป็นส่วนหนึ่งของการศึกษาตามหลักสูตรปริญญาวิทยาศาสตรมหาบัณฑิต สาขาวิชาวิทยาศาสตร์ทางทะเล ภาควิชาวิทยาศาสตร์ทางทะเล คณะวิทยาศาสตร์ จุฬาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย ปีการศึกษา 2560 ลิขสิทธิ์ของจุฬาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย

## EFFECTS OF FOOD ON GROWTH AND GONADAL DEVELOPMENT OF SEA HORSE *Hippocampus* sp.



A Thesis Submitted in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree of Master of Science Program in Marine Science Department of Marine Science Faculty of Science Chulalongkorn University Academic Year 2017 Copyright of Chulalongkorn University

Thesis Title	EFFECTS OF FOOD ON GROWTH AND GONADAL DEVELOPMENT OF SEAHORSE <i>Hippocampus</i> sp.
By	Mr. Thatpon Kamnurdnin
Field of Study	Marine Science
Thesis Advisor	Supanut Pairohakul, Ph.D.
Thesis Co-Advisor	Parichart Laksanawimol, Ph.D.

Accepted by the Faculty of Science, Chulalongkorn University in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Master's Degree

		Dean of the Faculty of Science
(A	ssociate Professor Polkit Sangvanich,	Ph.D.)
THESIS CO	OMMITTEE	
		Chairman
(A	ssociate Professor Sanit Piyapattanako	orn, Ph.D.)
	- AGA	Thesis Advisor
(Sı	upanut Pairohakul, Ph.D.)	
	A CONTRACTOR N	Thesis Co-Advisor
(Pa	arichart Laksanawimol, Ph.D.)	
		Examiner
(Je	es Kettratad, Ph.D.)	
	จุฬาลงกรณมหาวทย	External Examiner
(Pi	isit Poltana, Ph.D.)	ERSITY

ทัตพล กำเนิดนิล : ผลของอาหารต่อการเติบโตและการพัฒนาของอวัยวะสร้างเซลล์สืบพันธุ์ม้าน้ำ Hippocampus sp. (EFFECTS OF FOOD ON GROWTH AND GONADAL DEVELOPMENT OF SEAHORSE Hippocampus sp.) อ.ที่ปรึกษาวิทยานิพนธ์หลัก: คร. ศุภณัฐ ไพโรหกุล, อ.ที่ ปรึกษาวิทยานิพนธ์ร่วม: คร. ปาริฉัตร ลักษณะวิมล, 70 หน้า.

บทคัดย่อ

ม้าน้ำ (*Hippocampus* sp.) เป็นปลาสวยงามที่มีความสำคัญทางเศรษฐกิจ ผลจากการส่งออกม้าน้ำเชิง ้อุตสาหกรรม การทำประมงเกินขนาด และการรุกรานแหล่งที่อยู่อาศัย ส่งผลให้ประชากรม้ำน้ำในธรรมชาติลดลง ้ดังนั้นการเพาะเลี้ยงจึงอาจเป็นวิธีที่ช่วยเพิ่มจำนวนประชากรม้าน้ำได้ ซึ่งข้อมูลด้านอาหารต่อการเติบโต และการ พัฒนาของม้าน้ำ มีความจำเป็นต่อการเพาะเลี้ยงที่มีคุณภาพ การศึกษานี้จึงมุ่งเน้นผลของอาหารต่อการเติบโตและ การพัฒนาของอวัยวะสืบพันธุ์ของม้าน้ำ (*Hippocampus* sp.) ตั้งแต่แรกเกิคถึงอายุ 31 วัน ม้าน้ำถูกเลี้ยงภายใต้ ระบบเพาะเลี้ยงในภาวะแวคล้อมเหมาะสม ณ โรงเพาะพักและอนบาลสัตว์น้ำ ศนย์ชีววิทยาทางทะเล จังหวัคภเก็ต โดยใช้อาหาร 4 ชนิด คือ ไรทะเล (Artemia sp.) กุ้งเคยจากธรรมชาติ (Mysis spp.) ลูกกุ้งขาว และ โกพีพอดเสริม ้สารอาหาร แบ่งการศึกษาเป็น 2 ส่วน การศึกษาส่วนแรกคือ การเติบโตและอัตรารอด จากการศึกษาพบว่า ม้าน้ำที่ ใด้รับอาร์ทีเมียเป็นอาหาร ตายหมดในช่วง 10 วันของการทดลอง ม้ำน้ำหนามขอที่ได้รับกั้งเคยเป็นอาหารมีอัตรา รอดและเติบโตสงสด รองลงมาคือลกกั้งขาว และ โคพีพอดเสริมอาหาร ตามลำคับ การศึกษาส่วนที่สองคือการ พัฒนาของอวัยวะสืบพันธ์ภายใต้กระบวนการมิญชวิทยา จากการวิเคราะห์ระยะเวลาพัฒนาของเซลล์ไข่ พบว่า ระยะเวลาพัฒนาของเซลล์ไข่ในกลุ่มที่ได้รับกุ้งเคย สั้นกว่าลูกกุ้งขาวและ โคพีพอคเสริมอาหาร ทั้งนี้ในม้าน้ำ ้หนามขอที่ทำการศึกษามิญชวิทยา พบว่าเป็นอวัยวะสร้างเซลล์สีบพันธุ์เพศเมียทั้งหมด ผลของการเติบ โตและการ พัฒนาของอวัยวะสืบพันธุ์ของม้าน้ำหนามขอสอคกล้องกับอัตราส่วนปริมาณของกรคไขมันในกลุ่มกรคไขมันไม่ อิ่มตัวสง (highly unsaturated fatty acid) ที่พบสงที่สุดในกังเกยุธรรมชาติ ลกกังขาว และ โกพีพอดเสริม ้สารอาหาร จากผลการทคลองสามารถสรุปได้ว่ากุ้งเคยธรรมชาติและลูกกุ้งขาว เป็นอาหารที่เหมาะสมต่อการ เติบโตและการพัฒนาของอวัยวะสร้างเซลล์สืบพันธ์ของม้าน้ำ Hippocampus sp. ซึ่งสามารถนำไปเป็นแนวทาง เพื่อพัฒนาระบบการเพาะเลี้ยงม้าน้ำได้ในอนาคต

คำสำคัญ ม้าน้ำ (*Hippocampus* sp.) ชนิดอาหาร อัตราการเติบโต การพัฒนาของอวัยวะสร้างเซลล์ สืบพันธุ์ องค์ประกอบของอาหาร

ภาควิชา วิทยาศาสตร์ทางทะเล สาขาวิชา วิทยาศาสตร์ทางทะเล ปีการศึกษา 2560

ลายมือชื่อนิสิต
ลาขมือชื่อ อ.ที่ปรึกษาหลัก
ลายมือชื่อ อ.ที่ปรึกษาร่วม

#### # # 5771997423 : MAJOR MARINE SCIENCE

KEYWORDS: HIPPOCAMPUS SP., PREYS, GROWTH, GONADAL DEVELOPMENT, DIET COMPOSITION

THATPON KAMNURDNIN: EFFECTS OF FOOD ON GROWTH AND GONADAL DEVELOPMENT OF SEAHORSE *Hippocampus* sp.. ADVISOR: SUPANUT PAIROHAKUL, Ph.D., CO-ADVISOR: PARICHART LAKSANAWIMOL, Ph.D., 70 pp.

ABSTRACT

Hippocampus sp. has received attention as a source of aquarium and ornamental trade. Seahorses have been threatened from non-target fisheries, habitat loss and traditional Chinese medicine (TCM). In response to concern about a decrease of population in the wild, an aquaculture of this species may provide the seahorse numbers for the commercial demands. However, one of the critical problems in aquaculture is the proper dietary for growth and their development. Therefore, this study was conducted on different types of preys on survival rates, growth rates and gonadal development in Hippocampus sp. during the day of birth until the 31day after birth (DAB). The newborn Hippocampus sp. was reared under the optimal environmental conditions at the hatchery of Phuket Marine Biological Center (PMBC). The feeding treatments provided to newborns Hippocampus sp. were Artemia, wild Mysis spp., shrimp larvae and enriched copepod. The study conducted into 2 aspects: growth rates and survival rate, and gonadal development. In the case of Hippocampus sp. growth, none of the Artemia-fed group survived. The Mysis-fed group has the highest in growth rates and survival rates followed by the shrimp larvae-fed group and enriched copepod-fed group. For gonadal development, only ovaries of Hippocampus sp. were observed under histological level. The duration of oocyte growth in Mysis-fed group was shorter than the shrimp larvae-fed group and the enriched copepod-fed group, respectively. The result of growth rates and gonadal development are also related to highly unsaturated fatty acid (HUFA) contents in preys, which was observed high contents HUFA in Mysis spp., shrimp larvae and enriched copepod, respectively. The results of this study demonstrated that the Mysis spp. and shrimp larvae could be provided as an optimal prey for *Hippocampus* sp. growth and gonadal development. Therefore, this feed could be applied to improve the seahorse aquaculture in the future.

Keyword Hippocampus sp., Preys, Growth, Gonadal development, Diet composition

Department:Marine ScienceField of Study:Marine ScienceAcademic Year:2017

Student's Signature	
Advisor's Signature	
Co-Advisor's Signature	

#### **ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS**

I would first like to thank my thesis advisor, Supanut Pairohakul (Ph.D.), for this support, validation survey, encouragement and help throughout the duration of this research.

I would also like to thank my thesis committee: Associate professor Voranop Viyakarn (Ph.D.), Jes Kettratad (Ph.D.), Pisit Poltana (Ph.D.), and Parichart Laksanawimol (Ph.D.)

I would like to thank thesis scholarships from Graduate School, Chulalongkron University for fund support this research

I would also like to thank the experts who were involved in the validation survey for this research project: Sinlapachai Senarat (Ph.D.) as the second reader of this thesis

My sincere thanks also go to Miss Ratree Suksuwan and Miss Ratree Hemara of the Phuket Marine Biological Center (PMBC), Miss Tassaporn Kanjanarekha of the Chulalongkorn University, Mr Sittichai Bunchuai of the Andaman Sea bass Farm for their contributions to this research.

Last but not the least, I would like to thank my family: my parents for supporting me throughout my life. Thanks to my friend, senior, and all participant for all support and encouragement. This accomplishment would not have been possible without them.

Thank you.

COI	NTE	NTS
001		- • <del>-</del> 0

CONTENTS	
THAI ABSTRACT	Page iv
ENGLISH ABSTRACT	V
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	vi
CONTENTS	vii
CHAPTER 1 INTRODUCTION	5
Statement of Problem and Significance of Research	5
Research Hypothesis	5
Objectives	5
Applications	6
CHAPTER 2 LITERATURE REVIEW	7
Biology of the seahorse Hippocampus sp.	7
Feeding Habits of the Seahorse	8
Threats to the Seahorse	9
Aquaculture of the Seahorse	10
Reproductive System and Gonadal Development of Seahorse	11
Ovarian Structure and Differentiation	11
Testicular Structure and Differentiation	15
Diet Composition on Growth and Gonadal Development	16
CHAPTER 3 METHODOLOGY	19
Feeding Preparations for Juvenile Hippocampus sp. Treatments	19
The Juvenile Hippocampus sp. Rearing and Sampling	21
Growth analyses of the Juvenile Hippocampus sp	23
The histological Process of Juvenile Hippocampus sp	23
The Diet Composition of Juvenile Hippocampus sp. and Feeding	24
Statistical analyses	24
CHAPTER 4 RESULTS	
Growth and Survival of Hippocampus sp. During Juvenile Stages	
-	29

	Page
Female reproductive system of Hippocampus sp	32
Gonadal differentiated ratio of Hippocampus sp	32
An Overview of Gonadal Structure and Gametogenesis of Hippocam	pus sp32
Gonadal differentiation of the Hippocampus sp. Related to Diet	
Ovarian Differentiation of the Mysis-Fed Group	37
Ovarian Differentiation of the Shrimp Larvae-Fed Group	37
Ovarian Differentiation of the Enriched Copepod-Fed Group	
Fatty Acid and Crude Protein Analysis	
Feeding Treatments on Growth Hippocampus sp.	51
Feeding Treatments on Gonadal Development of Hippocampus sp	54
REFERENCES	59
VITA	70



**CHULALONGKORN UNIVERSITY** 

## LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 2-1Male <i>Hippocampus</i> sp. with brood pouch becomes pregnant in	
breeding season	7
Figure 2-2 Morphology of adult Hippocampus sp.	8
Figure 2-3 Ovarian structure of the seahorse.	11
Figure 2-4 Histological level of seahores ovary	12
Figure 2-5 Oocyte classification in fish.	14
Figure 2-6 Scheme of spermatogenesis in fish.	15
Figure 2-7 Testicular structure in the seahorse during the spermatogenesis.	16
Figure 3-1 The Hippocampus sp. brood stock selection	20
Figure 3-2 The process of juvenile <i>Hippocampus</i> sp. sampling	22
Figure 3-3 The fatty acid analyzed in the feeding treatments and the body	
fatty acid of seahorse.	25
Figure 4-1 Survival rates (%) of <i>Hippocampus</i> sp. at 10 DAB, 20 DAB,	
and 31 day after birth in the feeding treatment	26
Figure 4-2 The total length of <i>Hippocampus</i> sp. at the day of birth until 31 da	ıy
after birth in the feeding experiment.	27
Figure 4-3 The wet weight of <i>Hippocampus</i> sp. at the day of birth until 31 da	y after
birth in the feeding experiment.	28
Figure 4-4 The condition factor of <i>Hippocampus</i> sp. at 10 DAB, 20 DAB,	
and 31 day after birth in the feeding treatment	29
Figure 4-5 The specific growth rate of <i>Hippocampus</i> sp. at 10 DAB, 20 DAB	Ι,
and 31 day after birth in the feeding treatment	29
Figure 4-7, 4-8, 4-9 Histological feature of Hippocampus sp.	34-36
Figure 4-10 Histological feature of <i>Hippocampus</i> sp. fed with <i>Mysis</i> spp.	39-41
Figure 4-11 Histological feature of <i>Hippocampus</i> sp. fed with shrimp larvae	42-44
Figure 4-12 Histological feature of Hippocampus sp. fed with	
enriched copepod	45-47
Figure 4-13 The fatty acid content (%) in different feeding treatments.	50
Figure 4-14 The fatty acid content (%) in the <i>Hippocampus</i> sp. fed with	

the Mysis spp., the shrimp larvae and the enriched-copepod.	50
Figure 5-1 The chart show the location of the PMBC and the incinerator.	58



## LIST OF TABLES

**Table 4-1** *Hippocampus* sp. specific growth rate, condition factor, wet weight,and total length in 10 DAB, 20 DAB, and 31 DAB.28**Table 4-2** Oocyte diameter in PGs and SGs sub-divided into chromatinnucleolus stage, multi-nucleolus stage, perinucleolus stage,oil dropletsand cortical alveoli stage and early SGs oocyte of *Hippocampus* sp.at 11 to 31 DAB.45-46



## CHAPTER 1 INTRODUCTION

#### Statement of Problem and Significance of Research

Seahorse is one of the important marine fish for economical trade and can be exported for the traditional Chinese medicine material which can lead to rapid decreasing of the population. In response to the concern about the declining of the seahorse population in the wild, an aquaculture of this species may provide the seahorses for the commercial demands. Several studies have been conducted to improve seahorse growth and survival rates in several species. However, one of the critical problems in seahorse aquacultures is the improper and imbalance of food nutrition for their good health, increasing in juvenile mortality and declining in growth rate. Therefore this study could demonstrate the effects of different types of feed diets for growth rate, survival rate and gonadal development in order to improve the production efficiency in the seahorse aquaculture, which was limited study.

#### **Research Hypothesis**

The wild *Mysid* and the post-larvae shrimps will be the most suitable prey in this experiment. The seahorse fed with the wild mysid and the post-larvae shrimp may provide higher survival rate, growth rate and gonadal development compared with the enriched copepods.

#### **Objectives**

To study the effect of food on growth and gonadal development of the seahorse (*Hippocampus* sp.).

## **Applications**

The outcomes may contribute to an understanding about the different types of live preys which can affect survival rates, growth rates and gonadal development of the seahorse. Moreover, the knowledge of growth and gonadal development from this study can further apply in seahorse aquaculture development and maintain the seahorse population in the wild.



## CHAPTER 2 LITERATURE REVIEW

#### Biology of the seahorse Hippocampus sp.

According to the reported by Lourie et al. (2004), *Hippocampus* sp., is a marine teleost species belonging to phylum Chordata; order Syngnathiformes; family Syngnathidae. The seahorse is usually found along the shallow tropical and temperate marine ecosystems. They mainly inhabit around coral reef area, living as epibenthos on large seaweed or even living on mangrove root and seagrasses (Lourie et al., 2004). The newborn seahorse lives as a planktonic larvae floating along the seawater current. Seahorse usually hold the object under water with their prehensile tail such as coral limb and seagrasses leaf. They can swim slowly and poorly using their dorsal fins and pectoral fins. The long snout is used for sucking up their food. Their eyes can independently move from each other (Lourie et al., 2004).

Seahorse is a monogamous species during a breeding season. The couples form pair bonds throughout the breeding season. The female places their eggs into the male's pouch and then male becomes "pregnant" (Fig 2-1)



N UNIVERSITY

**Figure 2-1**Male *Hippocampus* sp. with brood pouch becomes pregnant in a breeding season.

According to the *Hippocampus* sp. in this study, the seahorse has an angle positioned-head to their body. The bony plate covers all their trunks and prehensile tails. The thorny seahorse has shown some variety of their color including pale yellow and white. The distinctive characteristics of the seahorse are the four or five sharp spine coronets, well-developed long spines with black tips on their body, the distinctive sharp long-spine on their noses and eyes, a single cheek spine, the snout length is as long as head length, and 15 dorsal fin rays and 18 pectoral fin rays (Fig 2-2).



**Figure 2-2** The distinctive characteristics of the seahorse of adult *Hippocampus* sp. show four sharp spine coronets, well-developed long spines with black tips on their body, the distinctive sharp long-spine on their noses and eyes, a single cheek spine, the snout length is as long as head length, and 15 dorsal fin rays and 18 pectoral fin rays.

#### Feeding Habits of the Seahorse

Seahorses are ambush predator that can wait for their small preys using their tubular snouts. Wild seahorses can feed on several species of preys that float on the surface of seawater. The study of the lined seahorse (*Hippocampus erectus*) feeding displayed some different types of their wild preys including crustacean, molluscs, polychaetes and so on. However, most of the preys in their guts were amphipods and copepods, respectively (Teixeira and Musick, 2001). Similarly, the study by Woods, 2002 showed that the top three major preys of the large-bellied seahorse (*Hippocampus abdominalis*) are crustacean, amphipods and decapods, respectively.

#### Threats to the Seahorse

The seahorses were threatened from over-exploitation, non-target fishing gear and the degradation of their habitats (Perry et al., 2010). Seahorses are also provided to the international trade both as dry specimens to use in particular traditional Chinese medicine (TCM) or as live specimens for ornamental trades and as aquarium fish (Vincent, 1996).

Dried seahorse trade were recorded about at least 45,000 kg annually around the Asia during 1993-1995 (Vincent, 1996). According to the government document reported by Anonymous (2001), the seahorse demand has been continuously increased every year. The data from Hong Kong and Taiwan government during 1998-2004 period showed the large amount of dried seahorse approximately 15,400 kg was exported from Thailand. Most of seahorse exploitation can result in declining of seahorse population in the wild at the rate about 15-50% over 5 year. Some species were traded in Thailand and the nearby area included at least five species e.g. *H. kelloggi, H. kuda, H. spinosissimus, H. trimaculatusand*, and *H. histrix*. (Perry et al., 2010).

Since wild seahorse population rapidly decreased over the year. Thus the seahorse species were listed on the IUCN Red List in the Appendix II of the Convention on International Trade in Endangered Species of Wild Fauna and Flora (CITES). The CITES listing are used for monitoring the seahorse population in the wild. Management procedure of export especially the commercial international trade could ensure that the export do not affected the wild seahorse population. (www.unepwcmc.org/species/sca/scs.htm).

#### Aquaculture of the Seahorse

Recently, the attention of the seahorse aquaculture is resulted from overexploitation of seahorses in the wild population. There are continual researches about the seahorse aquaculture to provide the optimal conditions in the captive condition. The seahorse culture goal is to increase survival rates and growth rates. However, each seahorse species requires different conditions. There have been several studies conducted in various factors particular in the appropriate dietary for survival rate, growth rate and seahorses development. (Job et al., 2002; Lin et al., 2007; Murugan et al., 2009; Woods and Valentino, 2003).

In the captive conditions, live preys e.g. copepod (Murugan et al., 2009), rotifers (Otero-Ferrer et al., 2010), mysids (Woods, 2005) and *Artemia* (Woods and Valentino, 2003) were applied to the culture of seahorse. The seahorse fed with different preys showed different growth rate. During early stage of growth, *Hippocampus trimaculatus* preferred copepods (Murugan et al., 2009), (Sheng et al., 2006). The *H. trimaculatus* juveniles fed by the copepods showed high survival rate (Murugan et al., 2009). The study of *H. trimaculatus* (Murugan et al., 2009) showed the similar result to the *H. guttulatus* juvenile (Palma et al., 2014). In the case of the seahorse fed by rotifer, the poor survival rates and biometric values were recorded (Otero-Ferrer et al., 2010). In addition to the live brine shrimp (*Artemia salina*), the enriched-*Artemia* were also often fed to the juvenile seahorse. The enriched-*Artemia* fed in *Hippocampus abdominalis* had 100% survival rate and the feed also promotes a good growth rate (Woods and Valentino, 2003). On the other hand, the *H. guttulatus* juvenile fed with the enriched-*Artemia* had all died in 120 hours after their first meal (Palma et al., 2014).

#### **Reproductive System and Gonadal Development of Seahorse**

There were some previous studies of the gonadal structure and gonadal development in Syngnathidae (Begovac and Wallace, 1988; Piras et al., 2016); however, there were a few researches conducted in the seahorses. Nevertheless, the results of gonadal development may provide the estimation of reproductive period and gamete quality (Lin et al., 2006). These knowledges can be applied for increasing in the efficiency of seahorse aquaculture

#### **Ovarian Structure and Differentiation**

In Syngathids, the ovarian tissue undergoes a sequence of morphological transformation during each reproductive cycle and maturation. The egg productions are the asynchronous type (Wallace and Selman, 1981). Asynchronous type of ovarian development is exhibited by the species which produce multiple spawns that present all classes of the oocytes in their ovary (Fig 2-3). In seahorse, a pair of ovary is located in the posterior region of the coelomic cavity. At the external area of ovary, the muscular wall is externally covered with the epithelium, called mesothelium, which is connected to the mesovarium. The entire ovarian cavity is lined with luminal epithelium. Follicle lamina is located between the muscular wall and luminal epithelium where germ cells can develop at the germinal ridge. As mentioned earlier, follicles are developing toward the center of the follicular sheet (Fig 2-3).

**CHULALONGKORN UNIVERSITY** 



**Figure 2-3** Ovarian structure of the seahorse. The ovary is externally covered with the muscular wall. The entire ovarian cavity is lined with luminal epithelium. Follicle lamina is located between the muscular wall and luminal epithelium where germ cells can develop at the germinal ridge. (Selman, Wallace et al. 1991)

In each ovary, the ovarian follicles are produced in the germinal ridge (Selman et al., 1991). The germinal ridge contains different stages of germ cells including oogonia, meiotic prophase oocyte and larger oocytes (Selman et al., 1991) (Fig 2-4). The stages of oocyte development could be divided into three developmental stages followed the criteria by Carmen Uribe et al. (2012) was showed as Fig 2-5: oogonia proliferation stage, primary growth stage, and secondary growth stage. According to the oocyte classification by Carmen Uribe et al. (2012), oogonia proliferation stage exhibits scattered oogonia throughout the germinal epithelium. Primary growth stage, this can divided into 4 stages: chromatin nucleolus stage, multiple nucleoli stage, perinucleolus stage, and oil droplets and cortical alveoli stage. Chromatin nucleolus stage exhibits an enlarge nucleus with basophilic ooplasm. Oocyte then increases in size and they contain multiple nuclei which are distributed in germinal vesicle and considered as multiple nucleoli stage. Oocytes in perinucleolar stage contain many nucleoli disperse around the nuclear envelope. Oocyte can then differentiate into oil droplets and cortical alveoli stage. The oil droplets appear around the germinal vesicle. For secondary growth stage, this can be divided into early and late secondary growth stage oocyte. Early secondary growth stage can be found that the yolk vesicle begin to

fuse and form yolk globule while the late secondary growth stage of oocyte exhibits large region of yolk globules in the ooplasm.



Figure 2-4 The ovary is surrounded by the peritoneal membrane. In the ovarian compartment, the ovarian follicles are produced in the germinal ridge. P peritoneal membrane, VC fat vacuoles, GR germinal ridge (Selman et al., 1991).





**Figure 2-5** Oocyte classification in fish include 3 main stages; oogonia proliferation, primary growth stage, and secondary growth stage following Carmen Uribe et al. (2012) *nu* nucleolus, *gv* germinal vesicle, *od* oil droplets, *PGod* primary growth oil droplets stage, *ca* cortical alveoli, *y* yolk, *SGe* secondary growth in early stage.



#### **Testicular Structure and Differentiation**

In male seahorse, paired testes are tubular organ which adhere to the abdominal cavity. Each testis is characterized by testicular lumen and thin testicular wall. Testicular wall is surrounded by two tissue layers; tunica albuginea and germinal epithelium. The germinal compartment overlays the end of the testes where the germ cells are formed and developed to be the spermatocytes (Fig 2-6).

The seahorse testis is an unrestricted type, where spermatogonia are arranged along the lengths of lobules (Laksanawimol, 2004; Piras et al., 2016). According to the reported by Carcupino et al. (1999) and Piras et al. (2016), in syngnathids testes, spermatogonia and primary spermatocyte are contained in spermatocyst. Spermatogonia has mitotic division and give rise to spermatocyte. Primary spermatocyte has meiotic division which is become secondary spermatocyte. The secondary spermatocyte then develops to spermatids and spermatozoa which are founded in the testicular lumen (Fig 2-7)



**Figure 2-6** The testis is characterized by testicular lumen and thin testicular wall. Testicular wall is surrounded by two tissue layers include of tunica albuginea and germinal epithelium. The spermatogonia and spermatocyte formed by germ cell; *GE* germinal epithelium, *TA* testicular albuginea, *GC* germ cell, *L* lumen (Piras et al., 2016)



**Figure 2-7** Scheme of spermatogenesis in fish. Spermatogonia has mitotic division and give rise to spermatocyte. Primary spermatocyte has meiotic division which is become secondary spermatocyte. The secondary spermatocyte then develops to spermatids and spermatozoa (Gomelsky et al., 2011).

#### Diet Composition on Growth and Gonadal Development

Growth performances, survival rates and early developments of fish juveniles in aquaculture are related to feeding strategies and nutrient requirements (Izquierdo, 1996; Olivotto et al., 2008; Regost et al., 2003). Thus, several studies often focus on essential dietary composition especially protein and fatty acid contents in feed for the early development of fish (Izquierdo, 1996; Izquierdo et al., 2001; Palma et al., 2008).

There were several studies on fatty acid compositions on the growth, survival rates and the development of some teleosts. In case of the fish growth, the study of Bell et al. (1985) showed that weight loss occurred in the turbot (*Scophthalmus maximus*) fed with the deficient polyunsaturated fatty acid diet (PUFA). Furthermore, fatty acid in the tissues of the turbot decreased when the fatty acid in the diet decreased. The study of Lochmann and Gatlin (1993), the juvenile red drum (*Sciaenops ocellatus*) fed with essential fatty acids-deficiency (EFAs) diet had high mortality rates and low weight

gain. On the other hand, the growth and survival rates of the juvenile red drum increased when they fed with highly unsaturated fatty acid (HUFA) diets.

In terms of gonadal development, the study of fatty acid commonly conducted in the fish brood stock. e.g. the study in male gilthead seabream brood stock have been shown that high fatty acid composition can increase gonad development. Moreover, the study of Goetz et al. (1991) and Sorbera et al. (1998) suggested that the fatty acid composition required for developing oocytes, especially during vitellogenetic stage. For hormonal regulation, an increasing in arachidonic acid (ARA) resulting in testicular steroidogenesis in goldfish which can further regulate androgen production (Wade and Van Der Kraak, 1993).

Fatty acids are important nutrient as the sources of energy in early embryonic development. Moreover, fatty acids can also function as a component in phospholipid molecules in fish membrane (Rainuzzo, 1993). Some essential fatty acid particular n-3 highly unsaturated fatty acids (n-3 HUFA) such as eicosapentaenoic acid (EPA, 20:5n-3) and docosahexaenoic acid (DHA, 22:6n-3) were found in high concentration in their nervous system and in tissues which can result in growth regulation (Otero-Ferrer et al., 2010), larvae survival rates, membrane fluidity, lipid metabolism and immune functions in fish (Watanabe et al., 1984). Moreover, the previous study reported by Ji et al. (2011) suggested that HUFA affected the activity and gene expression of lipid metabolismrelated enzymes such as glucose-6-phosphate dehydrogenase (G6PDH) and malate dehydrogenase (MDH). G6PDH and MDH can provide NADPH and NADH that are essential for lipid synthesis, lipoprotein lipase, which hydrolyzes triglycerides in circulating lipoproteins. Moreover, they also affect the transcription of peroxisome proliferator-activated receptors (PPARs), which play key roles in the catabolism and storage of fatty acids.

In addition to the protein content in the diet, an increasing in the optimal protein content could also improve growth rates and feeding efficiency which was reported in the Atlantic halibut (*Hippoglossus hippoglossus*) (Aksnes et al., 1996). The growth rates and survival rates were observed in the tilapia juvenile (*Sarotherodon mossambicus*), the post-molting stage of the Atlantic salmon (*Salmo salar*) and the

juvenile flounder (*Paralichthys olivaceus*) (Jauncey, 1982; Lee et al., 2000; Refstie et al., 2004). On the other hand, the study of Kaushik et al. (2004) showed different results in the European seabass (*Dicentrarchus labrax*) growth. The European seabass showed no significantly differences on growth when they fed with different protein contents. Furthermore, protein contents in fish diet are also play an important role in regulation of the oocyte maturation. The study of different protein content diet in tilapia (*Oreochromis niloticus*) showed that increasing in protein content reached the oocyte to the post-vitellogenic stage (Gunasekera et al., 1995). However, low protein intake may affect to some hormone secretion e.g. gonadotropin releasing hormone (GnRH) (Kah et al., 1994) and luteinizing hormone (LH) (Navas et al., 1984). Moreover, some amino acids such as tryptophan and tuarine can affect to the gonadal maturation in both male and female brood stock (Akiyama et al., 1996).



## CHAPTER 3 METHODOLOGY

The juvenile *Hippocampus* sp. were reared in the marine hatchery at Phuket Marine Biological Center (Phuket, Thailand) under the optimal conditions. The juvenile seahorses were divided into to 4 experimental groups and were fed with different 4 experimental feedings. The juvenile seahorses were then randomized selected for examination the effect of different food sources on growth and the gonadal development.

## Feeding Preparations for Juvenile Hippocampus sp. Treatments

The juvenile brine shrimps (*Artemia salina*) and the captive copepods were derived from the hatchery at Phuket Marine Biological Center (PMBC, Thailand). *Artemia* juveniles with 10-12 day were hatched from the *Artemia*-cyst (Eggs/American Eagle®). In the case of the captive copepods, they were enriched with fish oil, vitamin C and vitamin E for 3 hours. The wild krill from the off-shore near the PMBC were captured by plankton net with the 200 µm mesh size and were maintained in the tank for feed the juvenile seahorse. In the case of the post-larvae shrimps (*Litopenaeus vannamei*) from Siam Andaman Seabass farm (Phuket, Thailand), the larvae were applied in the experiment within 13-17 days after hatching. Wet weights of each feed were recorded and provided to each experimental unit at the amount of 12% of the seahorse weight (Woods, 2005).

#### Brood stock selection of Hippocampus sp.

Each brood stock was selected from the healthy adult *Hippocampus* sp. seahorse cultures at Phuket Marine Biological Center (PMBC, Thailand) which has 15-17 cm in height (Masuda et al., 1985) as shown in Fig 3-1.



**Figure 3-1** The healthy *Hippocampus* sp. brood stock selection. Female seahorse (A) and male seahorse (B) distinguished a brood pouch; *BP* brood pouch.

Three pairs of parental *Hippocampus* sp. seahorses were reared in round fiber glass tanks with volume of 500 liters capacity. The parent seahorses were kept under the optimal conditions: temperature at  $28 \pm 0.5$  °C, salinity at  $33 \pm 0.5$  ppt, DO at  $6.5\pm0.5$  mg/l and pH at  $8.33\pm0.5$ . The animals were reared under photoperiod of 12:12 hour and the amount of wild krill were fed at the weight of 12% of their initial individual weight of each day (Woods, 2005).

After mating, the pregnant males shown the dark grey color with the large brood pouch. The individuals of the pregnant male were then separated into nursery tanks with maintaining the same rearing condition as described earlier. After 3 weeks of pregnancy, the juvenile seahorses were released. Each male brood stock provides around 30-60 newborn seahorses. Finally, the male brood stock was removed from the tank.

#### The Juvenile Hippocampus sp. Rearing and Sampling

In each of the experiment, the juveniles *Hippocampus* sp. were reared under the optimal conditions as described in the previous subtopic. Individuals of juveniles *Hippocampus* sp. were fed at the amount of 12% of their initial individual weight of each day (Woods, 2005). The feeding behaviors were also observed during the feeding times. The wastes were cleaned up after the juvenile fed all the preys within 3 hours.

The 108 newborns *Hippocampus* sp. were used in the study divided into; 93 individuals for experimental treatment, and 15 individuals for fatty acid and protein analysis. Because of the small numbers of newborn seahorse from each brood, the seahorse samples were obtained from 2 repetitions of broods from the same paired of seahorse. The first brood of seahorses (n = 63) were divided into 4 experimental treatment; *Artemia*-fed group, *Mysis*-fed group, shrimp larvae-fed group and enriched copepod-fed group. The 3 juveniles were randomly sampled every 3 days since 8 DAB until 17 DAB. In the case of the second brood of seahorses (n=45), they were divided into 3 experimental treatment; the *Mysis*-fed group, the shrimp larvae-fed group and the enriched copepod-fed group. The 3 juveniles were randomly sampled every 3 days since 20 DAB until 31 DAB. The experimental design can be shown in Figure 3-2

จุฬาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย Chulalongkorn University



**Figure 3-2** The experimental design of the juveniles *Hippocampus* sp. sampling in each the experimental treatment: *Artemia*-fed group, *Mysis*-fed group, enriched copepod-fed group, shrimp larvae-fed group; *DAB* day after birth.

The total lengths of the *Hippocampus* sp. samples were individually and daily measured followed the method by Lourie (2003). Body wet weights were also measured for growth analysis. The live seahorse samples were knocked by rapid cooling followed the method by Wilson et al. (2009) with seawater under 0°C temperature. After that, the samples were preserved in Davidson's fixative for 36 hour and move to 70% ethanol (The experimental protocol was approved by the Animal Care and Use Committee of Faculty of Science in accordance with the guide for the care and use of laboratory animal prepared by Chulalongkorn University Protocol Review No. U1-02042-2558).

#### Growth analyses of the Juvenile Hippocampus sp.

The total lengths of the 3 juvenile *Hippocampus* sp. samples were individually measured followed by Lourie (2003) daily and the body wet weight were also measured for growth analysis as mentioned earlier.

The percentage of specific growth rate (%SGR) was also calculated according to (Ricker, 1958) as shown in the following equation.

$$\mathrm{SGR} = \frac{\ln \mathrm{W}_2 - \ln \mathrm{W}_1}{\mathrm{t}_2 - \mathrm{t}_1} \times 100$$

Where the  $W_1$  is an initial wet weight at time  $t_1$  while  $W_2$  is a final wet weight at time  $t_2$ 

The condition factor (CF) was calculated for each seahorse treatment as shown in the equation below.

$$CF = \frac{Wet weight}{Total length} \times 100$$

The SGR can be utilized for an estimation of the effective of growth (percentage per day) during the experiment growth period. While the CF can be applied for an analysis in the external morphology resulted from different food and sex. Finally, the survival rates were estimated at the end of the experiment to determine the effect of diets.

## The histological Process of Juvenile Hippocampus sp.

The *Hippocampus* sp. samples were cut cross the gonad position at the first dorsal fin ray position followed the method of Novelli et al. (2015). The samples were preserved in Davidson's fixative for 36 hours. The fixed *Hippocampus* sp. samples were processed followed the standard histological technique by Humason (1962). The tissues samples were serially dehydrated in 70%, 95% and 100% ethanol for dehydration process for 2 hours in each step. The sampled tissues were incubated in the xylene. After that, the samples were embedded with the Paraplast wax (Leica®). The paraffin blocks were then sectioned at 5  $\mu$ m thickness and routinely stained with Hematoxylin and Eosin (H&E) (Presnell et al., 1997). The gonadal development of seahorse were examined using light microscope and photomicrography with Leica DM750. Characteristics of cells, gonadal compartments and gonadal differences were

observed. Moreover, the juvenile seahorse gametes were measured using the Leica light microscope with Leica LAS4.9.

#### The Diet Composition of Juvenile Hippocampus sp. and Feeding

According to the fatty acids procedure, the solid samples was blended by the blender and then transfer of 3 g into a tube. The ratio 2:1 of dicloromethane to methanol ((vv)) was added to a volume of 12 ml. The samples were vortexed and standed for an hour. The samples were then filtrated with Whatman no.1 and 0.1 M KCl were added. After that, the samples were vortexed and centrifuged and then keep the lower solution to perform methylation. The samples were added with NaOH-methanol and then heat at 100 °C and cool down in room temperature. The volume of 2 mL of BF<sub>3</sub>- Methanol was added. The samples were heated again, then the Hexane and saturated NaCl were added in the tube. The samples were vortexed and centrifuged for 5 min. Finally, the upper phase oil in vial were analyzed under gas chromatography mass spectrometry (GC –MS) process as shown in Fig 3-3. According to the protein procedure followed by Latimer (2012), the 1 g of samples were added the Kjellab catalyst. The samples were then added 15 ml H<sub>2</sub>SO<sub>4</sub>. After that, the samples were digested at 420 °C for 60 minutes. The samples were then processed in the distillation and then titrate with 0.1 HCl. Finally, the samples protein were calculated (Fig 3-3).

# Statistical analyses

Variations between the *Artemia*-fed group, *Mysis*-fed group, the copepod enriched-fed group and the shrimp post larvae-fed group in terms of wet weight, total length and gamete diameter were determined and calculated using one-way ANOVA (IBM SPSS Statistics 24) with the Tukey's *post hoc* test (*p*-value = 0.05)



Figure 3-3 The fatty acid analyzed in the feeding treatments and the body fatty acid of seahorse.

# CHAPTER 4 RESULTS

#### Growth and Survival of Hippocampus sp. During Juvenile Stages

The survival rates of the *Hippocampus* sp. juveniles were estimated in two different periods: 10 days after birth (DAB) and 31 DAB. The first mortality rate of the juveniles was observed at the 5 DAB in the *Artemia*-fed group. At 10 DAB, the lowest survival rate was observed in the *Artemia*-fed group as 90% of the juveniles were died. At 10 DAB, all of the juveniles fed with the *Artemia* were observed all mortality, while the highest survival rate was observed in the *Mysis*-fed group at 86% and followed by the enriched-copepod fed group of 77% and the post larvae shrimp-fed group of 57%, respectively. At 31 DAB of the study, the survival rates of the *Mysis*-fed group of 70% and the post-larvae shrimp-fed group of 70% and the enriched copepod-fed group of 70% and the post-larvae shrimp-fed group of 57%, respectively as displayed in Fig 4-1.



**Figure 4-1** Survival rates (%) of *Hippocampus* sp. at 10 DAB, 20 DAB, and 31 DAB in the *Artemia*-fed group, the *Mysis*-fed group, the enriched copepod-fed group, and the post larvae shrimp-fed group. *DAB* day after birth; (*n*=32)

The growth rates of the juveniles *Hippocampus* sp. were estimated into 3 different periods including 10 DAB, 20 DAB and 31 DAB. Total length (TL, mean  $\pm$  SE, *n*=3) at 10 DAB of the *Mysis*-fed group (35.33 $\pm$ 1.76 mm) and the post larvae shrimp-fed group (30.07 $\pm$ 0.56 mm) were observed as the highest TL. There were no significant differences between the length (mean  $\pm$  SE) of the *Artemia*-fed treatment (23.23 $\pm$ 0.12 mm) and the enriched copepods-fed group (26.87 $\pm$ 2 mm) (*p*>0.05), which were observed as the lowest TL. At 20 DAB of the study, the *Mysis*-fed group (40.5 $\pm$ 3.77 mm) was observed the lowest TL. At 31 DAB of the study, there were no significant differences between the TL (mean  $\pm$  SE) of the *Mysis*-fed group (57.3 $\pm$ 3.75 mm) and the post larvae shrimp-fed group (52.8 $\pm$ 2.62 mm)(*p*>0.05), which were observed the highest TL while the enriched copepods-fed group (41.87 $\pm$ 1.36 mm) was observed the lowest TL (Fig 4-2, 4-6) and (Table 4-1).



•Shrimp larvae-fed group •*Mysis*-fed group

**Figure 4-2** The total length (mm) of *Hippocampus* sp. sine the day of birth to the 31 DAB in the *Artemia*-fed group, the *Mysis*-fed group, the enriched copepod-fed group, and the post larvae shrimp-fed group; *DAB* day after birth; (*n*=3).

The wet weights (WW; mean  $\pm$  SE, n=3) of the *Hippocampus* sp. at 10 DAB were significant difference between the feeding groups (p<0.05), the *Mysis*-fed group (74.38 $\pm$ 5.04 mg) had higher than the post larvae shrimp-fed group (62.78 $\pm$ 6.29 mg), the enriched copepods-fed group (46.87 $\pm$ 2.57 mg), and the *Artemia*-fed group (8.78 $\pm$ 0.56 mg), respectively. At 20 DAB, all of the feeding group had no difference in WW. At 31 DAB, the *Mysis*-fed group was observed the highest weight (443.3 $\pm$ 18.86 mg) which followed by the post larvae shrimp-fed group (333.7 $\pm$ 9.04 mg) and the enriched copepods-fed group (123.39 $\pm$ 4.74 mg), respectively (Fig 4-3) and (Table 4-1).



•Artemia-fed group •Enriched copepod-fed group

•Shrimp larvae-fed group •*Mysis*-fed group

**Figure 4-3** The wet weight (mg) of *Hippocampus* sp. at the day of birth to the 31 DAB in the *Artemia*-fed group, the *Mysis*-fed group, the enriched copepod-fed group, and the post larvae shrimp-fed group; *DAB* day after birth; (n=3).

Condition factors (CF) were estimated at the end of the study. The *Mysis*-fed group showed the highest value in CF (773.65) followed by the post larvae shrimp-fed group (632) and the enriched copepods-fed group (294.69), respectively (Fig 4-4). In the case of the percentage specific growth rate (%SGR), the *Mysis*-fed group showed the highest value (13.2%/day) which followed by the post larvae shrimp-fed group (12.16%/day), the enriched copepods-fed group (9.19%/day) and the *Artemia*-fed group (1.03%/day), respectively (Fig 4-5) and (Table 4-1).



**Figure 4-4** The condition factor of *Hippocampus* sp. at 10 DAB, 20 DAB and 31 DAB in the *Artemia*-fed group, the *Mysis*-fed group, the enriched copepod-fed group, and the post larvae shrimp-fed group; *DAB* day after birth; (*n*=3).



**Figure 4-5** The specific growth rate (%/day) of *Hippocampus* sp. at the 10 DAB, 20 DAB and 31 DAB in the *Artemia*-fed group, the *Mysis*-fed group, the enriched copepod-fed group, and the post larvae shrimp-fed group; *DAB* day after birth; (n=3).


**Figure 4-6** *Hippocampus* sp. growth in the feeding experiment (A) *Mysis* spp., (B) shrimp larvae and (C) enriched copepod during day of birth to 31 DAB.

Table 4-1 Hippocampus sp. specific growth rate (%/day), condition factor, wet weight (mg), and total length (mm) in 10 DAB, 20 DAB, and
31 DAB. The different superscripts in the same column show significant differences ( $P < 0.05$ ) within the same day in feeding treatment;
DAB day after birth.

vae shrimp- fed seahorse	30 DAB	12.16	632	333.7 ±9.04 ℃	52.8± 2.62ª
	20 DAB	7.2	358.80	128.09 ±10.1 4ª	35.2± 1.9⁵
Post la	10 DAB	19.8	164.91	62.78 ±6.29ª	30.07 ±0.56 <sup>b</sup> °
ods- fed	30 DAB	9.49	294.69	123.39 ±4.74 ⁵	41.87 ±1.36 <sup>b</sup>
d-Copepo seahorse	20 DAB	7.7	253.99	101.52 ±14.2 2ª	39.97 ±0.95³ <sup>b</sup>
Enriche	10 DAB	18.8	174.43	46.87 ±2.57°	26.87 ±2ªc
lorse	30 DAB	13.2	773.65	443.3 ±18.8 6ª	57.3± 3.75ª
s- fed seal	20 DAB	4	341.1	111.79 ±26.3 7ª	40.5± 3.77ª
Mysi	10 DAB	21.4	208.69	74.38 ±5.04 <sup>b</sup>	35.33 ±1.76 <sup>b</sup>
ahorse	30 DAB				
<i>iia</i> -fed se	20 DAB				
Arten	10 DAB	1.1	38.3	8.78 ±0.5 6ª	23.2 3±0. 12ª
Experimental	data	Specific growth rate (%/day)	Condition factor	Wet weight (mg)	Total length (mm)

#### Female reproductive system of Hippocampus sp.

#### Gonadal differentiated ratio of Hippocampus sp.

The gonadal structure and differentiation in the *Hippocampus* sp. samples from the day of birth until the 31 DAB were determined using histological procedures. The *Hippocampus* sp. juveniles were observed in ovary and undifferentiated gonad throughout the study. The ratio of the ovary and the undifferentiated gonad were 1.52 : 1.

#### An Overview of Gonadal Structure and Gametogenesis of Hippocampus sp.

The female reproductive system of *Hippocampus* sp. consisted of ovary with the ovarian lumen. The symmetrical ovary was a paired and elongated cylindrical organ (Fig 4-7A). Under histological section, ovary lied posteriorly in the coelomic cavity. The ovary located between a kidney and posterior intestine (Fig 4-7A) and was suspended by the mesovarium (Fig 4-7B).

The ovary of *Hippocampus* sp. was enclosed by a thin layer of tunica albuginea (or the ovarian capsule) (Fig 4-8A). A few muscular layer and some blood vessels in most of connective tissues were observed in tunica albiginea (Fig 4-8A). Within the ovarian tissue, different stages of oocytes were observed which this feature was considered to be an asynchronous developmental oocytes (Fig 4-7B). The ovarian parenchyma of Hippocampus sp. could be divided into 2 compartments: germinal compartment and stromal compartment. The germinal compartment composed of a single layer of germinal epithelium and oogonial cysts (Fig 4-8B) which oogonium (OG) was about 3-7 µm in diameter was visible in the ovarian cysts. OG exhibited an ovoid shape with the deep blue stained of heterochromatin in nucleus. Oocyte was also surrounded by pre-follicular cell. During differentiation process, OG continuously grow into oocyte in the stromal compartment. In stromal compartment, histological observation revealed the developing oocytes which could divided into 2 steps into primary growth stage and secondary growth stage. The developing oocyte were classified based on size, histological stain, cell features, and folliculogenesis, which details were given in the following subtopics.

#### Primary Growth Stage (PGs)

PGs were classified into 4 sub-stages including chromatin nucleolus stage (CN), multiple nucleoli stage (MN), perinucleolar stage (PN) and oil droplets and cortical alveoli stage (OC). As to detail, ovoid shape of CN are undergoing 1st meiosis. Nucleus showed centrally placed nucleolus. CN attained in a diameter of 9-15 µm. This stage was also surrounded by a pale basophilic cytoplasm. MN was attained of the 9-35 µm diameter and multiple nucleoli were distributed in the nucleus. Ooplasm of MN was intensely basophilic stained, when compared with the previous stage. PN was still ovoid shape and increased in size of 26-50 µm. Nucleoli of PN were clearly arranged in periphery of nucleus which ooplasm exhibited intense stained of eosin. OC was characterized by an increasing in cell size of 70-120 µm compared with the previous stages of oocyte. OC decreased in nucleo-cytoplasmic ratio and cytoplasm was initially accumulated in two inclusions (the lipid droplet and cortical alveoli). The spherical lipid droplets were seen as empty due to their lipid dissolves during histological technique. The localization of this inclusion was detected in close to the follicular complex. The oval cortical alveoli were observed with clear content vesicle. A well-development of the follicular complex was consisted of zona pellucida and a single layer of follicular cell were formed, the oocyte differentiation were showed in Fig 4-7B.

# Secondary Growth Stage (SGs)

SGs was characterized by substantial increasing in 100-120  $\mu$ m diameter when compared with OC stage. Strength of the pinkness staining in ooplasm was increased, as positive reaction with PAS method, and ooplasm initial contained in numerous small yolk granules. Lipid droplets and cortical alveoli was still seen, but increase in size and abundant throughout the ooplasm. A well development of the zona pellucida and a simple layer of follicular cells was observed in this stage (Fig 4-9B).



Figure 4-7 (A) and (B) The *Hippocampus* sp. ovary (*arrow*) with the developing oocytes was a paired and elongated cyclindrical organ. It was suspened by the mesovarium (MV) between a kidney (KN) and posterior intestine. The ovary was enclosed by the ovarian capsule (OCS); KN kidney, PI posterior intestine, MV mesovarium, OC oil droplets and cortical alveoli stage, OCS ovarian capsule, Od oil droplets; Masson Trichrome stained.



**Figure 4-8** (A) The ovary of *Hippocampus* sp. was enclosed by a thin layer of tunica albuginea (*TA*).and a few muscular wall (*MV*) with some blood vessels (*BV*). (B) The ovarian parenchyma of *Hippocampus* sp. could be divided into 2 compartments: germinal compartment (*GC*) and stromal compartment (*SC*). The germinal compartment composed of germinal epithelium (*GE*) and oogonial cysts which oogonium (*OG*) was about 3-7  $\mu$ m in diameter. The stromal compartment composed of the developing oocyte (*OOC*); *TA* tunica albuginea, *MV* muscular wall, *BV* blood vessel, *GC* germinal compartment, *SC* stromal compartment, *GE* germinal epithelium, *OG* oogonia, *OOC* oocyte; H&E stained.



**Figure 4-9** (A) and (B): The oocytes in developing primary growth stage including chromatin nucleolus stage (CN), multi-nucleolus stage (MN), perinucleolus stage (PN) and oil droplets and cortical alveoli stage (OC) in secondary growth stage (SGs) with a well-develop of zona pellucida (ZP); CN chromatin nucleolus stage, MN multi-nucleolus stage, PN perinucleolus stage, SGs secondary growth stage, Od oil droplets, L lumen, ZP zona pellucida; A: H&E stained, B: PAS stained.

#### Gonadal differentiation of the Hippocampus sp. Related to Diet

In the present study, the effects of the live preys on the gonadal differentiation in *Hippocampus* sp. was divided into three experiments based on differently diets: *Mysis* spp., shrimp larvae, and enriched copepod treatment.

#### **Ovarian Differentiation of the Mysis-Fed Group**

In *Hippocampus* sp. fed with *Mysis* spp., the gonadal structure was observed as a small ovoid organ and ventrally located in the kidney. The undifferentiated gonad was observed during 11 day after birth (DAB) and the putative ovarian structure was first observed in 11 DAB. The ovary of the seahorse during 11 to 26 DAB exhibited five principle cells of PGs: OG, CN, MN, PN and a few OC. The ovary showed a few OG ranging from 4-7 µm in diameter, forming in oogonial cysts. Oogonia increased in size and differentiated to oocytes in PGs. CN attained in a diameter of 9-14 µm. MN attained in a diameter of 24-36 µm. This oocyte was distinguished by the multiple nucleoli which were random distributed in the germinal vesicle. PN was distinguished by multiple nucleoli that become located around the periphery of the nucleus where the oocyte were 35-52 µm diameter. At 26 DAB, the ovary of *Hippocampus* sp. appeared OC. The presence of SGc was existed at 31 DAB. OC were exhibited the of 90-110 µm diameter with the accumulated yolk vesicle which has pale pinkness stained of Masson Trichrome (Fig 4-10).

#### **Ovarian Differentiation of the Shrimp Larvae-Fed Group**

The ovary of *Hippocampus* sp. fed with the shrimp larvae was observed at 11 day after birth (DAB). Both oogonia and primary growth stage of oocyte were detected which revealed similar histological characteristics as mentioned in the previous group. During 11 DAB and 26 DAB, OG, MN and PN exhibited the same cell-feature compared with the previous feeding group. OG, CN, MN and PN were 4-7  $\mu$ m, 10-15  $\mu$ m, 24-43  $\mu$ m and 30-48  $\mu$ m in diameter, respectively. At 31 DAB, OC firstly observed attaining a diameter of 48-51  $\mu$ m. However, SGs were not visible in the experimental group (Fig 4-11).

#### **Ovarian Differentiation of the Enriched Copepod-Fed Group**

The ovary of *Hippocampus* sp. fed with the enriched copepod was observed at 17 day after birth (DAB). During the 17–31 DAB, they were observed the oogonia and the oocyte in primary growth. Sizes of OG, CN, MN and PN was about 3-5  $\mu$ m, 10-15  $\mu$ m, 9-29  $\mu$ m and 26-46  $\mu$ m. Oogonia and PGs fed exhibited the same cell feature compared with the previous feeding group. Nevertheless, at 31 DAB, oocyte still developed in perinucleolus stage of PGs while OC did not appear (Fig 4-12).

#### Fatty Acid and Crude Protein Analysis

The fatty acid profiles were observed in dietary including the *Mysis* spp., the shrimp larvae and the enriched copepod. Highly unsaturated fatty acid especial in 20:4n-6 (ARA, arachidonic acid), 20:5n-3 (EPA, eicosapentaenoic acid), and 20:6n-3 (DHA, *docosahexaenoic acid*) showed high contents in *Mysis spp*. shrimp larvae and copepods, respectively. Moreover, there were also high contents of fatty acid in 16:0 (palmitic acid), 18:1n-9 (oleic acid) and 18:2n-6 (linoleic acid). The fatty acid profiles of *Hippocampus* sp. showed the similar trend among the feeding treatments, which had a higher percentage composition of 20:4n-6 (ARA), 20:5n-3 (EPA), 20:6n-3 (DHA) 16:0 (palmitic acid), 18:1n-9 (oleic acid) and 18:2n-6 (linoleic acid) in *Mysis spp*. shrimp larvae and copepods, respectively (Fig 4-13 and 4-14).

Total protein content in dietary *Mysis* spp., shrimp larvae, enriched copepod, and *Artemia* were 5.32 g, 5.15 g, 3.89 g, and 4.11 g per 100 g of total weight, respectively.



**Figure 4-10** Histological feature of *Hippocampus* sp. ovary of *Mysis*-fed group in 11 DAB (**A**) and 17 DAB (**B**) were often observed PN; *DAB* day after birth, *PN* perinucleolus stage.



**Figure 4-10 (continued)** Histological feature of *Hippocampus* sp. ovary of *Mysis*-fed group in 22 DAB (**C**) was observed PN while in 26 DAB (**D**) was observed OC which the oil droplets (Od) accumulated in the ooplasm; *DAB* day after birth, *PN* perinucleolus stage, *OC* oil droplets and cortical alveoli, *Od* oil droplets.



**Figure 4-10 (continued)** Histological feature of *Hippocampus* sp. ovary of *Mysis*fed group in 31 DAB (**E**) was observed SGs which the dispersed oil droplets increase in size in ooplasm. SG was absent germinal vessicle and it showed the thickniess in zona pellucida (*ZP*).; *DAB* day after birth, *SG* secondary growth stage, *Od* oil droplets, *ZP* zona pellucida.





**Figure 4-11** Histological feature of *Hippocampus* sp. ovary of shrimp larvae-fed group in 11 DAB (**A**) and 17 DAB (**B**) were often observed PN; *DAB* day after birth, *PN* perinucleolus stage.



**Figure 4-11 (continued)** Histological feature of *Hippocampus* sp. ovary of shrimp larvae-fed group in 22 DAB (**C**) and 26 DAB (**D**) were observed PN; *DAB* day after birth, *PN* perinucleolus stage.



**Figure 4-11 (continued)** Histological feature of *Hippocampus* sp. ovary of shrimp larvae-fed group in 31 DAB was observed OC which the oil droplets (*Od*) accumulated periphery in the ooplasm; *DAB* day after birth, *OC* oil droplets and cortical alveoli, *Od* oil droplets.



**Figure 4-12** Histological feature of *Hippocampus* sp. primordial gonad of enriched copepod-fed group in 11 DAB (**A**) was observed the primordial germ cell in the gonad. At 17 DAB (**B**), the ovary was observed PN; *DAB* day after birth, *PGC* primordial germ cell, *PN* perinucleolus stage.



**Figure 4-12 (continued)** Histological feature of *Hippocampus* sp. ovary of enriched copepod-fed group in 22 DAB (**C**) and 26 DAB (**D**) were observed PN; *DAB* day after birth, *PN* perinucleolus stage.



**Figure 4-12 (continued)** Histological feature of *Hippocampus* sp. ovary of enriched copepod-fed group in 31 DAB was observed PN; *DAB* day after birth, *PN* perinucleolus stage.



**Table 4-2** Oocyte diameter ( $\mu$ m) in PGs and SGs sub-divided into (**A**) Chromatin nucleolus stage, (**B**) Multi-nucleolus stage, (**C**) Perinucleolus stage, (**D**) Oil droplets and cortical alveoli stage and (**E**) early SGs oocyte of *Hippocampus* sp. at 11 to 31 DAB , (-) unavailable data; The different superscripts show different in the experimental treatment (p<0.05).

Dav	Feeding treatments			
Day	Mysis spp.	Shrimp larvae	Enriched copepod	
11	11.6±0.82	13.3±0.95	-	
17	12.1±1.52	12.3±1.5	11±1	
22	10.7±1.4	11.6±0.58	11.2±0.7	
26	10.2±0.58ª	11.3±0.57 <sup>ab</sup>	12.5±0.7 <sup>b</sup>	
31	11.6±0.9	12.6±1.52	13.5±0.7	

#### (A) Chromatin nucleolus stage (CN) of PGs

#### (B) Multi-nucleolus stage (MN) of PGs

Dov	Feeding treatments				
Day	Mysis spp.	Shrimp larvae	Enriched copepod		
11	29.33±4.5	35.3±5.1	-		
17	35.6±11.9ª	33.3±9.1ª	14.6±4.7 <sup>b</sup>		
22	36.5±6.3ª	34.6±3.2ª	19±2.4 <sup>b</sup>		
26	37.5±4.9 <sup>a</sup>	36±4.5 <sup>a</sup>	26±3.4 <sup>b</sup>		
31	33.5±2.1ª	33.5±2.1ª	24.5±4.5 <sup>b</sup>		

Dav	Feeding treatments			
Day	Mysis spp.	Shrimp larvae	Enriched copepod	
11	41.3±6.5	39±9	-	
17	40±6.67 <sup>a</sup>	39.2±2.6 <sup>a</sup>	28.6±2 <sup>b</sup>	
22	36.7±5.5 <sup>a</sup>	37±6 <sup>a</sup>	30.6±3 <sup>b</sup>	
26	35±4.7	36±4.5	36.6±2	
31	40±12.3	39±4	41.6±4.5	

#### (C) Perinucleolus stage (PN) of PGs

### (D) Oil droplets and cortical alveoli stage (OC) of PGs

Dav			
Day _	Mysis spp.	Shrimp larvae	Enriched copepod
11			-
17	-		-
22	- Record		-
26	97.5±17	Card - B	-
31	83.3±9	50±1.4	-

# (E) Oil droplets and cortical alveoli stage (OC) of SGs

Dav			
Duy	Mysis spp.	Shrimp larvae	Enriched copepod
31	103.5±5	-	-



Figure 4-13 The fatty acid content (%) in different feeding treatments: the *Mysis spp.*, the shrimp larvae and the enriched-copepod.



**Figure 4-14** The fatty acid content (%) in the *Hippocampus* sp. fed with the *Mysis spp.*, the shrimp larvae and the enriched-copepod.

## CHAPTER 5 DISCUSSIONS

#### Feeding Treatments on Growth Hippocampus sp.

Palma et al. (2014) suggested that the seahorse can consume yolk when they still in the male's pouch. Therefore, the newborns seahorse have to feed after released from brood pouch. Thus, the dietary during the first feeding could influence to newborn seahorse growth and development (Job et al., 2002; Murugan et al., 2009). According to the present study, the experimental groups were conducted under the environmental controlled conditions e.g. salinity, temperature, light. Therefore the newborn *Hippocampus* sp. growth may directly be affected only from the diet composition from the prey.

Referring to the data from this study, *Hippocampus* sp. lived as planktonic larvae during the first 2 weeks after birth which associated with rapid growth during the early life that was represented as SGR of 21.4%. This pattern of growth rate was similar to the results by Novelli et al. (2015) which the newborn Hippocampus reidi had the high SGR of 19 %. Within 10 days after birth (DAB) and 31 DAB, they displayed the highest survival rate and growth in the *Mysis*-fed treatment followed by the shrimp larvae fed group, the enriched copepod-fed group and the Artemia-fed group. The fatty acid contents in preys could affect the survival rate and growth of the newborn fish. The present results may imply that the wild *Mysis* spp. have the greatest effect on the survival rate and growth of the newborn *Hippocampus* sp. relating to fatty acid composition in the preys. In the case of high specific growth rate (SRG) and survival rate of Hippocampus sp. in the Mysis-fed group and the shrimp larvae-fed group similar to the previous study in teleosts fish growth. The correlate of the growth with the high content of HUFA in prey revealed in other seahorses, Hippocampus kuda (Lin et al., 2007), Hippocampus whitei (Wong and Benzie, 2003), Hippocampus guttulatus (Palma et al., 2014), Hippocampus hippocampus (Otero-Ferrer et al., 2010), Hippocampus subelongatus (Payne and Rippingale, 2000) as well as in other marine fish Paralichthys olivaceus (Seikai et al., 1997), Limanda ferruginea (Copeman et al., 2002).

The mortality of the newborns *Hippocampus* sp. wad first observed in the Artemia fed group, which 100% mortality occurred at the 11 DAB. This result is similar to the study by Otero-Ferrer et al. (2010) that newborn Hippocampus hippocampus fed with the Artemia showed high mortality rate. Artemia, which particularly used in the larvae culture, have the low contents of HUFA (Sorgeloos et al., 2001; Webster and Lovell, 1990). The high mortality rate may be correlated with some abnormally developed organ. Novelli et al. (2015) revealed that the newborn seahorses were noticed by abnormal swimming behavior and inability of body balance while they ambush the prey. Also, The incomplete maturation of digestive tract before metamorphosis was observed in Hippocampus reidi as well as the study of Palma et al. (2014), all of the juvenile Hippocampus guttulatus died at 5 DAB due to gas-filled in gas bladder. An inefficient inflation of the swim bladder were also observed in the larvae of other species. This could cause in reduction in growth rates and in mortality rates (Chatain, 1986; Chatain and Dewavrin, 1989). Therefore, the result that mentioned above could imply that the brine shrimp were not appropriate to feed the newborn *Hippocampus* sp.. As they could not provide optimal energy for growth, the survival rate which associated with the less developed in the feeding and swimming organ during larvae stage (Osse et al., 1997).

In particular, the fatty acids with long chain hydrocarbon especially in the highly unsaturated fatty acids (HUFA) play the important role in several aspects e.g. growth performance, immune responses, metabolic energy sources and membrane fluidity. The important HUFAs in marine fish were eicosapentaenoic acid (20:5n-3, EPA) and docosahexaenoic acid (22:6n-3, DHA) (Watanabe, 1982; Yone, 1978) while in directly diet arachidonic acid (20:4n-6, ARA) has a few to be occurred. The result in the case of radioactive substrates strongly suggested that the marine species could not produce EPA and ARA (Cowey et al., 1976; Owen et al., 1975). Therefore, the optimal dietary composition may be one of the critical factors that the fish could be obtained only from food intake.

According to the present study as well as the previous reports, the results can imply that HUFAs could affect survival rates and growth performances correlated with coordination of organ systems in fish. The well development and growth of *Hippocampus* sp. may be associated with the good health. Essential fatty acids intake could lead to increasing in immune responses and increasing in antibody productions (Kiron et al., 1995). The study by Sheldon Jr and Blazer (1991) showed that an increasing macrophage in kidney was associated with the increased in levels of n-3 fatty acids in dietary which could reduce the mortality rate in the organism. The development of neural and visual functions in marine fish could be affected by obtaining DHA (Bell and Dick, 1991). DHA and EPA play the similar role which can affect fish growth and survival rates with the notice that assimilation of DHA was higher than EPA (Koven et al., 1993). Well develop of neural and visual functions improve the effective of the prey seeking and catching that can resulting in high survival rates and growth rates in the juvenile stage of marine fish larvae (Kanazawa, 1997). Moreover, dietary DHA can be reflected in phosphatidylcholine (PC) and phosphatidylethanolamine (PE) level. Phosphatidylcholine (PC) and phosphatidylethanolamine (PE) were a group of phospholipid groups which normally found in the largest phospholipid fractions in fish tissue (Koven et al., 1993). Decreasing in PC and PE ratio suggested that the ability to regulate membrane fluidity are declining and may cause the fatty liver disease (Li et al., 2006). ARA is also considered as an important fatty acid. It can be involved in hormone stimulation as shown in the study in the Sparus aurata larvae (Bessonart et al., 1999), Scophthalmus maximus (Castell et al., 1994). Moreover, ARA could affect the production of eicosanoid which played the role in signal transduction in CNS, hormone secretion, immune system and biological activity as summarised in Wolfe (1982), Wolfe and Coceani (1979), White and Hagen (1982), Needleman et al. (1986), Samuelsson et al. (1987), Giles and Leff (1988) and Kitamura et al. (1989).

The fatty acid contents such as palmitic acid (16:0), oleic acid (18:1n-9) and linoleic acid (18:2n-6) particularly observed as high contents in the zooplankton such as in wild krill (Chang, 2000), white shrimp (Coutteau et al., 1996), copepods (Nanton and Castell, 1998) brine shrimp and rotifers (Otero-Ferrer et al., 2010). As well as the present study, 16:0, 18:1n-9 and 18:2n-6 were observed as high content in all feeding group. Palmitic acid are particular abundant in fish oil. The higher palmitic acid in diet associated with the higher palmitic acid contents in *Hippocampus* sp. This parallel increasing of palmitic contents was similar to the previous study in *Clupea harengus* 

and *Salmo gairdnerii* (Henderson and Almatar, 1989; Henderson and Sargent, 1984). However, the influences of this fatty acid on fish growth and development were unclear. However, the roles of palmitic acid have been studied in mammal species. According to the report by El-Assaad et al. (2003) and (Jungheim et al., 2011) suggested that PA could have a negative impact on mammals in terms of insulin resistance, mitochondrial dysfunction and decreased in offspring growth rate. In the case of oleic acid (18:1n-9) was observed as high content in all feeding group. The study in Atlantic salmon showed that 18:1n-9 in diet could affected the secretion of triacylglyceral which was formed as energy stored in adipose tissue (Vegusdal et al., 2005). In the case of linoleic acid (18:2n-6), it could be transformed into arachidonic acid (ARA, 20:4n-6). ARA was the precursor of thromboxane could affected the platelets stimulation that was study in human (Kinsella et al., 1990).

In the case of other diet composition, the protein contents in the diets in the present study showed the similar content in the *Mysis* spp., the shrimp larvae and the enriched-copepod of 5.15 g 5.32 g and 3.89 g/100g ww, respectively. Protein contents are necessary for protein synthesis in fish tissues and also relating to the immune system by enhancing the phagocytes functions (Sitjà-Bobadilla et al., 2005). However, there were a limited study in terms of the total protein on fish growth and development. On the others hand, protein fraction referred to amino acids on growth, which was occurred in several study. Alanine and aspartate play some important roles as glucogenic precursor and provided the energy substrate for fish (Mommsen et al., 1980). Within the arginine, mostly found in protein which plays the important roles as endocrine regulators and also function in reproductive function (Jobgen et al., 2006; Yao et al., 2008).

#### Feeding Treatments on Gonadal Development of Hippocampus sp.

The reproduction in fish is affected by several environmental factors and diet nutritions. These have been studied in some adult fish e.g. *Oncorhynchus mykiss* (Fernández-Palacios et al., 1995), *Pagrus major* (Watanabe et al., 1991), *Sparus aurata* (Robaina et al., 1995). Nevertheless, there were a few studies in terms of gonadal development in the juvenile fish. However, the present study in juvenile fish could

primarily demonstrate the gonadal development which related to the diet composition in different preys.

Under the study in tissue level, *Hippocampus* sp. ovary was observed in paired that lied posteriorly in the coelomic cavity between kidney and posterior intestine. The ovary of *Hippocampus* sp. composed of several developing oocytes, which this feature was considered to be asynchronous developmental oocyte, that is similar to the reported in other seahorse species (Novelli et al., 2015; Poortenaar et al., 2004; Selman et al., 1991) and some fish in Syngnathids (Anderson, 1968; Begovac and Wallace, 1987). In this study, the developing oocytes in each stage also exhibited the differences and variant in sizes that similar to the reported by Poortenaar et al. (2004) and Selman et al. (1991).

In the case of gonadal differentiation and oogenesis, the ovary of juvenile *Hippocampus* sp. fed with *Mysis* spp. and shrimp larvae were observed first observed 11 DAB while the enriched copepod-fed group was observed in 17 DAB. The *Hippocampus* sp. fed with *Mysis* spp. exhibited the short duration of oocyte differentiation which was founded SGs in 31 DAB. Within the *Hippocampus* sp. fed with the shrimp larvae was founded the oocyte in oil droplets and cortical alveoli stage while this stage was not appeared in the *Hippocampus* sp. fed with enriched copepod. The study in this case could imply that the differences in HUFA may affect the duration of oocyte differentiation. There were no previous study reported the effect of diet on oocyte differentiation. However, the previous reported of Novelli et al. (2015) in *Hippocampus reidi* fed with the *Artemia* nuplii revealed the oocyte differentiation in the oil droplets and cortical alveoli stage at 31 DAB. The other dietary effect on gonadal development were usually revealed in the case of the egg quality and the egg numbers. (Bruce et al., 1999; Izquierdo et al., 2001; Watanabe et al., 1984; Woods and Valentino, 2003).

In terms of the dietary essential fatty acid which influenced the reproductive endocrine system. The short duration of oocyte differentiation in this study probably related to the endocrine regulation. The *Hippocampus* sp. obtained the high HUFA contents in *Mysis* spp. and shrimp larvae probably affected the shorter duration of oocyte differentiation. Recent study by Tran (2015) strongly demonstrated that HUFA especially DHA and palmitic acid could induce an increasing in mRNA expression of Gonadotropin-releasing hormone (GnRH) that result in higher GnRH production. GnRH is produced from hypothalamus and could potentially result in an increasing in estrogen and vitellogenin production via Hypothalamus-pituitary-gland axis. Estrogen and vitellogenin are hormones that can regulate reproductive system. Estrogen (E2) is produced during gonadal differentiation which play an important role in the ovarian differentiation (Nakamura et al., 2003). High E2 also associates with vitellogenin levels (Mañanós et al., 1997). Thus, decresaing in E2 in plasma also resulting in the slow development of oocyte (Cerdá et al., 1994). Vitellogenin is also associated with the oocyte growth which was suggested by (Wallace, 1985), thus the deficient HUFA could affect lowering in vitellogenin content in serum (Fremont et al., 1984). They were less data in the case of effects of 16:0. However, the reported by Marei et al. (2010) in the bovine revealed the effect of 18:2n-6 increase the follicular size and it may play the role of oocyte maturation (Marei et al., 2010).

Referring to the previous reported in Syngathid, e.g. seahorse species and pipefish, showed the sex ratio in adult, which is 1:1 in *Hippocampus kuda* (Job et al., 2002) and pipefish with 1 male : 2 female ratio (Vincent et al., 1995). However, sex differentiation in Syngnatids has no previously reported. Nevertheless, the ovaries were observed as the only gonad in this study, which is similar to the report in *Hippocampus reidi* Novelli et al. (2015). The reproductive strategies, in terms of sex differentiation from this study could not confirmed because they probably performed under undifferentiated gonochroristic gonad (ovary firstly observed then differentiated into ovary and testis) or protogenic hermaphroditism (ovary firstly observed and then differentiated into testis).

Surprisingly, only ovary presented, not testes, in all samples by the histological observation. This probably may be resulted from several possible and unexpected factors. The first reason probably may be the temperature sex determination in the sea horse. The present experiment occurred during the rainy season which has the lower temperature (27.5 °C, personal measurement) less than the others season (29.5 °C, www.seatemperature.org/asia/thailand). Thus, the effect of different temperature is

likely related to sex-determination mechanism of the seahorse during the sexual differentiation. The disruption of the normal sex differentiation caused by variation in temperature probably affected the population sex ratios which reported in the study of Menidia menidia (Conover, 1984) and Oreochromis aureus (Mair et al., 1997). The second reason may be resulted from lack of genetic variation due to inbreeding of the single parent in the experiment. This may lead to the deviation of sex ratios in the offspring. The similar results in Oreochromis niloticus were also reported by Abucay et al. (1999). Moreover, the offspring sex ratios may be affected by the parental condition such as stresses. Thus they could lead to the biased sex ratio as reported in Gallus gallus (Parker, 2002) The third reason is like to be from the pollutants in the water under the captive condition. This could lead to decreasing in reproductive functions, reproductive fecundity and also exhibited the homologue reproductive organ in the population (Mensink et al., 1996). Furthermore, the pollutants may be an endocrine disruption (Taylor and Harrison, 1999) and can inhibit on reproductive biology (Kime, 1995). One of the pollutants is dioxin (2, 3, 7, 8-tetrachlorodibenzo-pdioxin, TCDD). TCDD is one of the major pollutants from industries and incinerations, which are accumulated in the water and dispersed in the air. TCDD can cause reproductive and developmental malfunctions. These results have been reported, for example, lowering in male to female sex ratio in human offspring (Mocarelli et al., 1996). Moreover, the study in mice that obtained dioxin showed a decreasing in male to female ratio (Ishihara et al., 2007). Therefore, TCDD probably cause declining in gonadal development and sex ratio of Hippocampus sp.. This could be supported from the data by the Ecological Alert and Recovery (Thailand) (http://earththailand.org). The data indicate that river and off-shore water adjacent to the Phuket incinerator contained TCDD and other heavy metals that may be released from the industries and incinerations nearby (Campaign for Alternative Industry Network (CAIN), March 2006 ). The PMBC, which place that *Hippocampus* sp. nursery, is far from the incinerator only 6 kilometer as shown in Fig 5-1. Therefore, the *Hippocampus* sp. in the captive condition sex bias may be resulted from the pollutants in the water current.



**Figure 5-1** The location of the PMBC (*yellow arrow*) and the phuket incinerator (*red arrow*) which is around 7 kilometer distance.

Since it remains hard to predict the bioaccumulation in fish. Further investigations on tissue analysis, molecular studies, physiology of endocrine biomarker, hematological measurements and environmental pollutant measurement are still needed to improve *Hippocampus* sp. health in the future.

#### REFERENCES



**Chulalongkorn University** 

- Abucay, J.S., Mair, G.C., Skibinski, D.O. and Beardmore, J.A. Environmental sex determination: the effect of temperature and salinity on sex ratio in *Oreochromis niloticus* L. *Aquaculture* 1999;173(1):219-234.
- Akiyama, T., Shiraishi, M., Yamamoto, T. and Unuma, T. Effect of dietary tryptophan on maturation of ayu *Plecoglossus altivelis*. *Fisheries science* 1996;62(5):776-782.
- Aksnes, A., Hjertnes, T. and Opstvedt, J. Effect of dietary protein level on growth and carcass composition in Atlantic halibut (*Hippoglossus hippoglossus* L). *Aquaculture* 1996;145(1-4):225-233.
- Anderson, E. Cortical alveoli formation and vitellogenesis during oocyte differentiation in the pipefish, *Syngnathus fuscus*, and the killifish, *Fundulus heteroclitus*. *Journal of morphology* 1968;125(1):23-59.
- Anonymous. Thai Fishing Vessels Statistics 1999. In: Fisheries, D.o., editor.: Ministry of Agriculture andCooperatives; 2001.
- Begovac, P.C. and Wallace, R.A. Ovary of the pipefish, *Syngnathus scovelli*. Journal of Morphology 1987;193(2):117-133.
- Begovac, P.C. and Wallace, R.A. Stages of oocyte development in the pipefish, Syngnathus scovelli. Journal of Morphology 1988;197(3):353-369.
- Bell, M. and Dick, J. Molecular species composition of the major diacyl glycerophospholipids from muscle, liver, retina and brain of cod (*Gadus morhua*). *Lipids* 1991;26(8):565-573.
- Bell, M., Henderson, R. and Sargent, J. Changes in the fatty acid composition of phospholipids from turbot (*Scophthalmus maximus*) in relation to dietary polyunsaturated fatty acid deficiencies. *Comparative Biochemistry and Physiology Part B: Comparative Biochemistry* 1985;81(1):193-198.
- Bessonart, M., Izquierdo, M.S., Salhi, M., Hernandez-Cruz, C., Gonzalez, M. and Fernandez-Palacios, H. Effect of dietary arachidonic acid levels on growth and survival of gilthead sea bream (*Sparus aurata* L.) larvae. *Aquaculture* 1999;179(1):265-275.
- Bruce, M., Oyen, F., Bell, G., Asturiano, J.F., Farndale, B., Carrillo, M., Zanuy, S., Ramos, J. and Bromage, N. Development of broodstock diets for the European sea bass (*Dicentrarchus labrax*) with special emphasis on the importance of n– 3 and n– 6 highly unsaturated fatty acid to reproductive performance. *Aquaculture* 1999;177(1):85-97.
- Campaign for Alternative Industry Network (CAIN), G.S.A.G., Alternative Agriculture Network (AAN) Dioxin Hotspot Report - Case Study of Municipal Waste Incinerators in Phuket and Samui In. Thailand March 2006
- Carcupino, M., Baldacci, A., Corso, G., Franzoi, P., Pala, M. and Mazzini, M. Testis structure and symplastic spermatid formation during spermatogenesis of pipefishes. *Journal of Fish Biology* 1999;55(2):344-353.

- Carmen Uribe, M., Grier, H.J. and Parenti, L.R. Ovarian structure and oogenesis of the oviparous goodeids Crenichthys baileyi (Gilbert, 1893) and Empetrichthys latos Miller, 1948 (teleostei, Cyprinodontiformes). *Journal of morphology* 2012;273(4):371-387.
- Castell, J.D., Bell, J.G., Tocher, D.R. and Sargent, J.R. Effects of purified diets containing different combinations of arachidonic and docosahexaenoic acid on survival, growth and fatty acid composition of juvenile turbot (*Scophthalmus maximus*). Aquaculture 1994;128(3-4):315-333.
- Cerdá, J., Carrillo, M., Zanuy, S. and Ramos, J. Effect of food ration on estrogen and vitellogenin plasma levels, fecundity and larval survival in captive sea bass, *Dicentrarchus labrax*: preliminary observations. *Aquatic Living Resources* 1994;7(4):255-266.
- Chang, M.C.: James Cook University; 2000. Improvement of culture techniques for the seahorse *Hippocampus* sp.
- Chatain, B. The swim bladder in *Dicentrarchus labrax* and *Sparus auratus*, 1: morphological aspects of development. *Aquaculture (Netherlands)* 1986.
- Chatain, B. and Dewavrin, G. The effect of abnormalities in the development of the swim bladder on the mortality of *Dicentrarchus labrax* during weaning. *Aquaculture (Netherlands)* 1989.
- Conover, D.O. Adaptive significance of temperature-dependent sex determination in a fish. *The American Naturalist* 1984;123(3):297-313.
- Copeman, L., Parrish, C., Brown, J. and Harel, M. Effects of docosahexaenoic, eicosapentaenoic, and arachidonic acids on the early growth, survival, lipid composition and pigmentation of yellowtail flounder (*Limanda ferruginea*): a live food enrichment experiment. *Aquaculture* 2002;210(1):285-304.
- Coutteau, P., Camara, M. and Sorgeloos, P. The effect of different levels and sources of dietary phosphatidylcholine on the growth, survival, stress resistance, and fatty acid composition of postlarval *Penaeus vannamei*. *Aquaculture* 1996;147(3-4):261-273.
- Cowey, C., Adron, J., Owen, J. and Roberts, R. The effect of different dietary oils on tissue fatty acids and tissue pathology in turbot *Scophthalmus maximus*. *Comparative Biochemistry and Physiology Part B: Comparative Biochemistry* 1976;53(3):399-403.
- El-Assaad, W., Buteau, J., Peyot, M.-L., Nolan, C., Roduit, R., Hardy, S., Joly, E., Dbaibo, G., Rosenberg, L. and Prentki, M. Saturated fatty acids synergize with elevated glucose to cause pancreatic β-cell death. *Endocrinology* 2003;144(9):4154-4163.
- Fernández-Palacios, H., Izquierdo, M.S., Robaina, L., Valencia, A., Salhi, M. and Vergara, J. Effect of n- 3 HUFA level in broodstock diets on egg quality of gilthead sea bream (*Sparus aurata* L.). *Aquaculture* 1995;132(3):325-337.

- Fremont, L., Leger, C., Petridou, B. and Gozzelino, M. Effects of a (n- 3) polyunsaturated fatty acid-deficient diet on profiles of serum vitellogenin and lipoprotein in vitellogenic trout (*Salmo gairdneri*). *Lipids* 1984;19(7):522-528.
- Giles, H. and Leff, P. The biology and pharmacology of PGD2. *Prostaglandins* 1988;35(2):277-300.
- Goetz, F.W., Hsu, S.Y. and Selover, A. Stimulation of prostaglandin synthesis in fish follicles by a phorbol ester and calcium ionophore. *Journal of Experimental Zoology Part A: Ecological Genetics and Physiology* 1991;259(3):355-364.
- Gomelsky, B., Schneider, K.J. and Alsaqufi, A.S. Inheritance of long fins in ornamental koi carp. *North American Journal of Aquaculture* 2011;73(1):49-52.
- Gunasekera, R.M., Shim, K. and Lam, T. Effect of dietary protein level on puberty, oocyte growth and egg chemical composition in the tilapia, *Oreochromis niloticus* (L.). *Aquaculture* 1995;134(1):169-183.
- Henderson, R. and Almatar, S. Seasonal changes in the lipid composition of herring (*Clupea harengus*) in relation to gonad maturation. *Journal of the Marine Biological Association of the United Kingdom* 1989;69(2):323-334.
- Henderson, R. and Sargent, J. Lipid metabolism in rainbow trout (*Salmo gairdnerii*) fed diets containing partially hydrogenated fish oil. *Comparative Biochemistry and Physiology Part B: Comparative Biochemistry* 1984;78(3):557-564.
- Humason, G.L. Animal tissue techniques. Animal tissue techniques. 1962.
- Ishihara, K., Warita, K., Tanida, T., Sugawara, T., Kitagawa, H. and Hoshi, N. Does paternal exposure to 2, 3, 7, 8-tetrachlorodibenzo-p-dioxin (TCDD) affect the sex ratio of offspring? *Journal of veterinary medical science* 2007;69(4):347-352.
- Izquierdo, M. Essential fatty acid requirements of cultured marine fish larvae. *Aquaculture Nutrition* 1996;2(4):183-191.
- Izquierdo, M., Fernandez-Palacios, H. and Tacon, A. Effect of broodstock nutrition on reproductive performance of fish. *Aquaculture* 2001;197(1):25-42.
- Jauncey, K. The effects of varying dietary protein level on the growth, food conversion, protein utilization and body composition of juvenile tilapias (*Sarotherodon mossambicus*). Aquaculture 1982;27(1):43-54.
- Ji, H., Li, J. and Liu, P. Regulation of growth performance and lipid metabolism by dietary n-3 highly unsaturated fatty acids in juvenile grass carp, Ctenopharyngodon idellus. *Comparative Biochemistry and Physiology Part B: Biochemistry and Molecular Biology* 2011;159(1):49-56.
- Job, S., Do, H., Meeuwig, J. and Hall, H. Culturing the oceanic seahorse, *Hippocampus kuda*. *Aquaculture* 2002;214(1):333-341.

- Jobgen, W.S., Fried, S.K., Fu, W.J., Meininger, C.J. and Wu, G. Regulatory role for the arginine–nitric oxide pathway in metabolism of energy substrates. *The Journal of nutritional biochemistry* 2006;17(9):571-588.
- Jungheim, E.S., Louden, E.D., Chi, M.M.-Y., Frolova, A.I., Riley, J.K. and Moley, K.H. Preimplantation exposure of mouse embryos to palmitic acid results in fetal growth restriction followed by catch-up growth in the offspring. *Biology* of reproduction 2011;85(4):678-683.
- Kah, O., Zanuy, S., Pradelles, P., Cerdà, J.L. and Carrillo, M. An enzyme immunoassay for salmon gonadotropin-releasing hormone and its application to the study of the effects of diet on brain and pituitary GnRH in the sea bass, *Dicentrarchus labrax. General and comparative endocrinology* 1994;95(3):464-474.
- Kanazawa, A. Effects of docosahexaenoic acid and phospholipids on stress tolerance of fish. *Aquaculture* 1997;155(1):129-134.
- Kaushik, S., Coves, D., Dutto, G. and Blanc, D. Almost total replacement of fish meal by plant protein sources in the diet of a marine teleost, the European seabass, *Dicentrarchus labrax*. *Aquaculture* 2004;230(1):391-404.
- Kime, D.E. The effects of pollution on reproduction in fish. *Reviews in Fish Biology* and Fisheries 1995;5(1):52-95.
- Kinsella, J.E., Lokesh, B. and Stone, R.A. Dietary n-3 polyunsaturated fatty acids and amelioration of cardiovascular disease: possible mechanisms. *The American journal of clinical nutrition* 1990;52(1):1-28.
- Kiron, V., Fukuda, H., Takeuchi, T. and Watanabe, T. Essential fatty acid nutrition and defence mechanisms in rainbow trout *Oncorhynchus mykiss*. *Comparative Biochemistry and Physiology Part A: Physiology* 1995;111(3):361-367.
- Kitamura, N., Hashimoto, T., Nishino, N. and Tanaka, C. Inositol 1, 4, 5-trisphosphate binding sites in the brain: regional distribution, characterization, and alterations in brains of patients with Parkinson's disease. *Journal of Molecular Neuroscience* 1989;1(3):181-187.
- Koven, W., Tandler, A., Sklan, D. and Kissil, G.W. The association of eicosapentaenoic and docosahexaenoic acids in the main phospholipids of different-age *Sparus aurata* larvae with growth. *Aquaculture* 1993;116(1):71-82.
- Laksanawimol, P. Histology of Testis and Brood Pouch of Brooding and Non-brooding Male Seahorses, *Hippocampus Kuda*. Mahidol University; 2004.
- Latimer, G.W. Official methods of analysis of AOAC International. AOAC international; 2012.
- Lee, S.M., Cho, S.H. and Kim, K.D. Effects of dietary protein and energy levels on growth and body composition of juvenile flounder *Paralichthys olivaceus*. *Journal of the World Aquaculture Society* 2000;31(3):306-315.

- Li, Z., Agellon, L.B., Allen, T.M., Umeda, M., Jewell, L., Mason, A. and Vance, D.E. The ratio of phosphatidylcholine to phosphatidylethanolamine influences membrane integrity and steatohepatitis. *Cell metabolism* 2006;3(5):321-331.
- Lin, Q., Gao, Y., Sheng, J., Chen, Q., Zhang, B. and Lu, J. The effects of food and the sum of effective temperature on the embryonic development of the seahorse, *Hippocampus kuda* Bleeker. *Aquaculture* 2007;262(2):481-492.
- Lin, Q., Lu, J., Gao, Y., Shen, L., Cai, J. and Luo, J. The effect of temperature on gonad, embryonic development and survival rate of juvenile seahorses, *Hippocampus kuda* Bleeker. *Aquaculture* 2006;254(1):701-713.
- Lochmann, R.T. and Gatlin, D.M. Essential fatty acid requirement of juvenile red drum (*Sciaenops ocellatus*). *Fish Physiology and Biochemistry* 1993;12(3):221-235.
- Lourie, S. Measuring seahorses. University of British Columbia Fisheries Centre, Vancouver 2003;15.
- Lourie, S.A., Foster, S.J., Cooper, E.W. and Vincent, A.C. A guide to the identification of seahorses. *Project Seahorse and TRAFFIC North America* 2004:114.
- Mair, G., Abucay, J., Abella, T., Beardmore, J. and Skibinski, D. Genetic manipulation of sex ratio for the large-scale production of all-male tilapia Oreochromis niloticus. Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences 1997;54(2):396-404.
- Mañanós, E., Zanuy, S. and Carrillo, M. Photoperiodic manipulations of the reproductive cycle of sea bass (*Dicentrarchus labrax*) and their effects on gonadal development, and plasma 17ß-estradiol and vitellogenin levels. *Fish Physiology and Biochemistry* 1997;16(3):211-222.
- Marei, W.F., Wathes, D.C. and Fouladi-Nashta, A.A. Impact of linoleic acid on bovine oocyte maturation and embryo development. *Reproduction* 2010;139(6):979-988.
- Masuda, H., Amaoka, K., Araga, C., Uyeno, T. and Yoshino, T. The fishes of the Japanese Archipelago.(v. 1): Text.(v. 2): Plate. 1985.
- Mensink, B., ten Hallers-Tjabbes, C., Kralt, J., Freriks, I. and Boon, J. Assessment of imposex in the common whelk, *Buccinum undatum* (L.) from the Eastern Scheldt, The Netherlands. *Marine Environmental Research* 1996;41(4):315-325.
- Mocarelli, P., Brambilla, P., Gerthoux, P.M., Patterson Jr, D.G. and Needham, L.L. Change in sex ratio with exposure to dioxin. *The Lancet* 1996;348(9024):409.
- Mommsen, T.P., French, C. and Hochachka, P. Sites and patterns of protein and amino acid utilization during the spawning migration of salmon. *Canadian Journal of Zoology* 1980;58(10):1785-1799.
- Murugan, A., Dhanya, S., Sreepada, R., Rajagopal, S. and Balasubramanian, T. Breeding and mass-scale rearing of three spotted seahorse, *Hippocampus trimaculatus* Leach under captive conditions. *Aquaculture* 2009;290(1):87-96.

- Nakamura, M., Bhandari, R.K. and Higa, M. The role estrogens play in sex differentiation and sex changes of fish. *Fish Physiology and Biochemistry* 2003;28(1):113-117.
- Nanton, D.A. and Castell, J.D. The effects of dietary fatty acids on the fatty acid composition of the harpacticoid copepod, *Tisbe* sp., for use as a live food for marine fish larvae. *Aquaculture* 1998;163(3):251-261.
- Navas, J., Bruce, M., Thrush, M., Farndale, B., Bromage, N., Zanuy, S., Carrillo, M., Bell, J. and Ramos, J. The impact of seasonal alteration in the lipid composition of broodstock diets on egg quality in the European sea bass. *Journal of Fish Biology* 1997;51(4):760-773.
- Needleman, P., Jakschik, B., Morrison, A. and Lefkowith, J. Arachidonic acid metabolism. *Annual review of biochemistry* 1986;55(1):69-102.
- Novelli, B., Socorro, J., Caballero, M., Otero-Ferrer, F., Segade-Botella, A. and Domínguez, L.M. Development of seahorse (*Hippocampus reidi*, Ginsburg 1933): histological and histochemical study. *Fish physiology and biochemistry* 2015;41(5):1233-1251.
- Olivotto, I., Avella, M., Sampaolesi, G., Piccinetti, C., Ruiz, P.N. and Carnevali, O. Breeding and rearing the longsnout seahorse *Hippocampus reidi*: rearing and feeding studies. *Aquaculture* 2008;283(1):92-96.
- Osse, J., Van den Boogaart, J., Van Snik, G. and Van der Sluys, L. Priorities during early growth of fish larvae. *Aquaculture* 1997;155(1):249-258.
- Otero-Ferrer, F., Molina, L., Socorro, J., Herrera, R., Fernández-Palacios, H. and Soledad Izquierdo, M. Live prey first feeding regimes for short-snouted seahorse *Hippocampus hippocampus* (Linnaeus, 1758) juveniles. *Aquaculture research* 2010;41(9).
- Owen, J., Adron, J., Middleton, C. and Cowey, C. Elongation and desaturation of dietary fatty acids in turbot *Scophthalmus maximus* L., and rainbow trout, *Salmo gairdnerii* rich. *Lipids* 1975;10(9):528-531.
- Palma, J., Bureau, D. and Andrade, J. The effect of diet on ontogenic development of the digestive tract in juvenile reared long snout seahorse *Hippocampus guttulatus*. *Fish physiology and biochemistry* 2014;40(3):739-750.
- Palma, J., Stockdale, J., Correia, M. and Andrade, J. Growth and survival of adult long snout seahorse (*Hippocampus guttulatus*) using frozen diets. *Aquaculture* 2008;278(1):55-59.
- Parker, T.H. Maternal condition, reproductive investment, and offspring sex ratio in captive red junglefowl (*Gallus gallus*). *The Auk* 2002;119(3):840-845.
- Payne, M.F. and Rippingale, R. Rearing West Australian seahorse, *Hippocampus subelongatus*, juveniles on copepod nauplii and enriched Artemia. *Aquaculture* 2000;188(3):353-361.
- Perry, A.L., Lunn, K.E. and Vincent, A.C. Fisheries, large-scale trade, and conservation of seahorses in Malaysia and Thailand. *Aquatic Conservation: Marine and Freshwater Ecosystems* 2010;20(4):464-475.
- Piras, F., Biagi, F., Taddei, A.R., Fausto, A.M., Farina, V., Zedda, M., Floris, A., Franzoi, P. and Carcupino, M. Male gonads morphology, spermatogenesis and sperm ultrastructure of the seahorse *Hippocampus guttulatus* (Syngnathidae). *Acta Zoologica* 2016;97(3):325-333.
- Poortenaar, C., Woods, C., James, P., Giambartolomei, F. and Lokman, P. Reproductive biology of female big-bellied seahorses. *Journal of Fish Biology* 2004;64(3):717-725.
- Presnell, J.K., Schreibman, M.P. and Humason, G.L. Humason's animal tissue techniques. Johns Hopkins University Press; 1997.
- Rainuzzo, J. Fatty acid and lipid composition of fish egg and larvae. In, Fish Farming Technology, Proceedings of the First International Conference on Fish Farming Technology (Reinertsen, H., Dahle, LA, Jorgensen, L. & Tvinnereim, K., eds). 1993. p. 43-49.
- Refstie, S., Olli, J.J. and Standal, H. Feed intake, growth, and protein utilisation by postsmolt Atlantic salmon (*Salmo salar*) in response to graded levels of fish protein hydrolysate in the diet. *Aquaculture* 2004;239(1):331-349.
- Regost, C., Arzel, J., Robin, J., Rosenlund, G. and Kaushik, S. Total replacement of fish oil by soybean or linseed oil with a return to fish oil in turbot (*Psetta maxima*): 1. Growth performance, flesh fatty acid profile, and lipid metabolism. *Aquaculture* 2003;217(1):465-482.
- Ricker, W.E. Maximum Sustained Yields from Fluctuating Environments and Mixed Stocks. *Journal of the Fisheries Research Board of Canada* 1958;15(5):991-1006.
- Robaina, L., Izquierdo, M., Moyano, F., Socorro, J., Vergara, J., Montero, D. and Fernandez-Palacios, H. Soybean and lupin seed meals as protein sources in diets for gilthead seabream (*Sparus aurata*): nutritional and histological implications. *Aquaculture* 1995;130(2-3):219-233.
- Samuelsson, B., Dahlen, S.-E., Lindgren, J.A., Rouzer, C.A. and Serhan, C.N. Leukotrienes and lipoxins: structures, biosynthesis, and biological effects. *Science* 1987;237(4819):1171-1176.
- Seikai, T., Takeuchi, T. and Park, G.S. Comparison of growth, feed efficiency, and chemical composition of juvenile flounder fed live mysids and formula feed under laboratory conditions. *Fisheries science* 1997;63(4):520-526.
- Selman, K., Wallace, R.A. and Player, D. Ovary of the seahorse, *Hippocampus erectus*. *Journal of Morphology* 1991;209(3):285-304.
- Sheldon Jr, W.M. and Blazer, V.S. Influence of dietary lipid and temperature on bactericidal activity of channel catfish macrophages. *Journal of Aquatic Animal Health* 1991;3(2):87-93.

- Sheng, J., Lin, Q., Chen, Q., Gao, Y., Shen, L. and Lu, J. Effects of food, temperature and light intensity on the feeding behavior of three-spot juvenile seahorses, *Hippocampus trimaculatus* Leach. *Aquaculture* 2006;256(1):596-607.
- Sitjà-Bobadilla, A., Peña-Llopis, S., Gómez-Requeni, P., Médale, F., Kaushik, S. and Pérez-Sánchez, J. Effect of fish meal replacement by plant protein sources on non-specific defence mechanisms and oxidative stress in gilthead sea bream (Sparus aurata). Aquaculture 2005;249(1):387-400.
- Sorbera, L.A., Zanuy, S. and Carrillo, M. A role for polyunsaturated fatty acids and prostaglandins in oocyte maturation in the sea bass (*Dicentrarchus labrax*). *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences-Paper Edition* 1998;839:535-537.
- Sorgeloos, P., Dhert, P. and Candreva, P. Use of the brine shrimp, *Artemia* spp., in marine fish larviculture. *Aquaculture* 2001;200(1):147-159.
- Taylor, M. and Harrison, P. Ecological effects of endocrine disruption: current evidence and research priorities. *Chemosphere* 1999;39(8):1237-1248.
- Teixeira, R. and Musick, J. Reproduction and food habits of the lined seahorse, *Hippocampus erectus* (Teleostei: Syngnathidae) of Chesapeake Bay, Virginia. *Revista Brasileira de Biologia* 2001;61(1):79-90.
- Tran, D.: University of Toronto (Canada); 2015. Regulation of Gnrh mRNA expression by the omega-3 polyunsaturated fatty acid docosahexaenoic acid and the saturated fatty acid palmitate in a GnRH-synthesizing neuronal cell model.
- Vegusdal, A., Gjøen, T., Berge, R., Thomassen, M. and Ruyter, B. Effect of 18: 1n-9, 20: 5n-3, and 22: 6n-3 on lipid accumulation and secretion by atlantic salmon hepatocytes. *Lipids* 2005;40(5):477-486.
- Vincent, A.C. The international trade in seahorses. 1996.
- Vincent, A.C., Berglund, A. and Ahnesjö, I. Reproductive ecology of five pipefish species in one eelgrass meadow. *Environmental Biology of Fishes* 1995;44(4):347-361.
- Wade, M.G. and Van Der Kraak, G. Arachidonic acid and prostaglandin E 2 stimulate testosterone production by goldfish testis in vitro. *General and comparative endocrinology* 1993;90(1):109-118.
- Wallace, R.A. Vitellogenesis and oocyte growth in nonmammalian vertebrates. In, *Oogenesis*. Springer; 1985. p. 127-177.
- Wallace, R.A. and Selman, K. Cellular and Dynamic Aspects of Oocyte Growth in Teleosts1. American Zoologist 1981;21(2):325-343.
- Watanabe, T. Lipid nutrition in fish. *Comparative Biochemistry and Physiology Part* B: Comparative Biochemistry 1982;73(1):3-15.
- Watanabe, T., Arakawa, T., Kitajima, C. and Fujita, S. Effect of nutritional quality of broodstock diets on reproduction of red sea bream. *Nippon Suisan Gakkaishi* 1984;50(3):495-501.

- Watanabe, T., Fujimura, T., Lee, M.-J., Fukusho, K., Satoh, S. and Takeuchi, T. Effect of polar and nonpolar lipids from krill on quality of eggs of red seabream *Pagrus major*. *Nippon Suisan Gakkaishi* 1991;57(4):695-698.
- Watanabe, T., Itoh, A., Murakami, A., Tsukashima, Y., Kitajima, C. and Fujita, S. Effect of nutritional quality of diets given to broodstock on the verge of spawning on reproduction of red sea bream. *Nippon Suisan Gakkaishi* 1984;50(6):1023-1028.
- Webster, C.D. and Lovell, R.T. Response of striped bass larvae fed brine shrimp from different sources containing different fatty acid compositions. *Aquaculture* 1990;90(1):49-61.
- White, R.P. and Hagen, A.A. Cerebrovascular actions of prostaglandins. *Pharmacology* & *therapeutics* 1982;18(3):313-331.
- Wilson, J.M., Bunte, R.M. and Carty, A.J. Evaluation of rapid cooling and tricaine methanesulfonate (MS222) as methods of euthanasia in zebrafish (*Danio rerio*). *Journal of the American Association for Laboratory Animal Science* 2009;48(6):785-789.
- Wolfe, L.S. Eicosanoids: Prostaglandins, Thromboxanes, Leukotrienes, and Other Derivatives of Carbon-20 Unsaturated Fatty Acids. *Journal of neurochemistry* 1982;38(1):1-14.
- Wolfe, L.S. and Coceani, F. The role of prostaglandins in the central nervous system. *Annual review of physiology* 1979;41(1):669-684.
- Wong, J. and Benzie, J. The effects of temperature, Artemia enrichment, stocking density and light on the growth of juvenile seahorses, *Hippocampus whitei* (Bleeker, 1855), from Australia. *Aquaculture* 2003;228(1):107-121.
- Woods, C. and Valentino, F. Frozen mysids as an alternative to live Artemia in culturing seahorses *Hippocampus abdominalis*. *Aquaculture Research* 2003;34(9):757-763.
- Woods, C.M. Growth of cultured seahorses (*Hippocampus abdominalis*) in relation to feed ration. *Aquaculture international* 2005;13(4):305-314.
- World Sea Temperatures (Online). 2017. Available from : https://www.seatemperature.org (2017,Oct 11)
- Yao, K., Yin, Y.-L., Chu, W., Liu, Z., Deng, D., Li, T., Huang, R., Zhang, J., Tan, B. and Wang, W. Dietary arginine supplementation increases mTOR signaling activity in skeletal muscle of neonatal pigs. *The Journal of nutrition* 2008;138(5):867-872.
- Yone, Y. Essential fatty acids and lipid requirements of marine fish. *Dietary lipids in aquaculture* 1978:43-59.



CHULALONGKORN UNIVERSITY

## VITA

Mister Thatpon Kamnurdnin was born on September 3rd, 1991 in Phuket, Thailand, which is my hometown. He finished his school from Phuket wittayalai in 2009. He received the Bachelor's Degree of Biology Science from Faculty of Science, Srinakarinwirot University in 2013. At present, he is a graduate candidate in Master's Degree in Marine Science, Faculty of Science, Chulalongkorn University.





Chulalongkorn University